

Georgia College Knowledge Box

**Biology Theses** 

Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences

Fall 12-12-2020

# Assessing Moringa oleifera Plants as Exposure Pathways for Heavy Metals in Highly Contaminated Areas

Marissa Louise Mayfield\* Georgia College & State University, Milledgeville, GA 31061, marissa.mayfield@bobcats.gcsu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://kb.gcsu.edu/biology

Part of the Biology Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Mayfield\*, Marissa Louise, "Assessing Moringa oleifera Plants as Exposure Pathways for Heavy Metals in Highly Contaminated Areas" (2020). *Biology Theses*. 15. https://kb.gcsu.edu/biology/15

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences at Knowledge Box. It has been accepted for inclusion in Biology Theses by an authorized administrator of Knowledge Box.

# Assessing Moringa oleifera Plants as Exposure Pathways for

# Heavy Metals in Highly Contaminated Areas

by

## Marissa Mayfield

A Thesis Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Georgia College & State University, Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences, in Partial Fulfillment of Requirements for the Degree

#### **MASTER OF SCIENCE**

Milledgeville, Georgia

Georgia College & State University

College of Arts and Sciences

Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences

We hereby approve the thesis of

### Assessing *Moringa oleifera* Plants as Exposure Pathways for Heavy Metals in Highly Contaminated Areas

Marissa Mayfield

Candidate for the degree of Master of Science

Dr. Sam Mutiti Major Professor

Dr. Christine Mutiti Committee Member

Dr. Al Mead Committee Member

Dr. Eric Tenbus Dean of College of Arts and Sciences Date

Date

Date

Date

## PREFACE

This thesis has been written in journal format and conforms to the style appropriate to my discipline. This manuscript will be submitted for publication in the International Journal of Phytoremediation, a peer reviewed interdisciplinary scientific journal, and therefore reflects the required formatting for this publication. This thesis does not contain a list of tables or a list of figures since these are not included in the submission directions for contributors to this journal. Figures and tables follow the text of the manuscript as required by the International Journal of Phytoremediation and this thesis committee.

#### Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my research advisor, Dr. Samuel Mutiti, for his continued support of my thesis and research efforts. His guidance has been instrumental in helping keep me motivated in these difficult times as I completed my thesis amidst the coronavirus pandemic.

Additionally, I would like to thank the other members of my thesis committee: Dr. Al Mead and Dr. Christine Mutiti. Their support and willingness to share their knowledge with me has been immensely helpful throughout this entire process.

I would also like to thank the rest of the faculty and staff of the Georgia College & State University Biological and Environmental Sciences Department. I would like to specifically acknowledge Mrs. Heidi Mead for teaching me how to use the Imaging System and Dr. Bruce Snyder for writing me a recommendation letter for the National Science Foundation, along with Dr. Samuel Mutiti and Dr. Al Mead.

A great deal of thanks goes to the National Science Foundation for seeing the promise in my work and awarding me an NSF Graduate Fellowship to help fund my thesis ambitions. I must also send my gratitude to the Fulbright association for funding my advisor's initial work, without them my project would not have been possible.

I would also like to thank the members of my study abroad trip who were all crucial in collecting and preparing samples for my project. I would like to say a special thanks to my sample group: Nadia Schenck, Mambwe Mutiti, Parker Rhinehart, Morgan DeMell, Katherine Johnson, Sidney Parker, Amber Johnson, Jada Moore, Holt DeMauro, and Samantha Mutiti. I would like to extend my sincere gratitude to Idah Ngoma for going above and beyond in collecting samples for my project.

I would like to extend thanks to the individuals I met in Zambia who were so welcoming and helpful: Dr. Alice Mweetwa, Aunt Nora, Lizzie Ngoma, Kosta, Linda, Aunt Jo, Cristobel Mutiti, Mulife, Grandma Connie, Precious, Given, Edward, Benson and Josephine. I would like to express my appreciation to the people of the Mine Neighborhood and the David Ramushu Combined School who allowed our research team to interrupt their daily activities as we sampled.

I would like to thank the other graduate students from my department who offered help, encouragement, and peer-reviewing when I needed it.

Last, but not least, I would like to thank my family for continuing to support me and believe in me. I would like to send a special thanks to my mom, Francis McGee, for being there for me every step of the way. Without her encouragement, none of this would have been possible. I would also like to thank Lucie Johnson, LaDawn Johnson, Lori, Bryce, Lucas, and McKenna Jones, and Lesley Jones for continuously offering me their help throughout the completion of my thesis. And thank you to my grandma, Agnes McGee, who encouraged all her descendants to get an education.

#### Abstract

This study examined the uptake of heavy metals by Moringa oleifera trees in both field and laboratory settings. The main goal of this study was to determine whether using Moringa, grown in heavily contaminated areas, as food or herbal supplements increases the risk of heavy metal exposure. The field component of this study was carried out in the Southern part of Kabwe, Zambia where a lead-zinc mine has left a legacy of severe environmental pollution in the neighboring areas. Moringa trees have several medicinal properties which is one of the reasons they were first introduced to the area. The trees were planted in this part of Kabwe to aid in remediation and so that residents could use them to counter the harmful effects of lead exposure. However, since the trees can potentially hyperaccumulate heavy metals in their shoots, residents consuming them for medicinal purposes could be unknowingly exposing themselves to toxic metals. The secondary goal of this study was to investigate the potential of Moringa to perform phytoremediation. Plant and soil samples were collected from 60 locations in the Mine Neighborhood, which is heavily polluted. Heavy metal concentrations in the plant samples were quantified using X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF) while soil samples were analyzed using Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy (AAS). In the greenhouse experiments, Moringa plants were grown using two experimental designs. The first group included plants grown for 15.5 weeks while the second had plants that were grown for 7 weeks. Plants were spiked with a 10,000 ppm leadnitrate solution. Mycorrhizae were added to some treatments to determine its impact on metal uptake. The plants and soil samples were quantified using XRF. The results from both the lab and field showed that Moringa grown in contaminated soils can only be consumed in quantities of less than a gram per day without risk and can be used for phytostabilization.

Table of Contents	
PREFACE	3
Acknowledgements	4
Abstract	6
List of Tables	9
List of Figures	
Chapter 1	
Introduction	
Heavy metal mining globally	
Mining and its health risks in Kabwe, Zambia	
Heavy metals in general	
Phytoremediation	
Moringa oleifera and phytoremediation	23
Moringa oleifera and water treatment	24
Moringa oleifera and health	
Pollution in Kabwe, Zambia	
Goals, objectives, and hypotheses	
References	
Chapter 2	
Evaluating the Phytoremediation and Exposure Risk of <i>Moringa ole</i> Zambia	<i>ifera</i> Grown in Kabwe, 39
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	
Site description	43
Sample collection	
Sample analysis	45
Statistical analysis	
Safe daily intake	46
Results	
Uptake and distribution within the plant	
Soil concentrations	
Daily intake estimates	
Uptake and distribution within the plant	

Phytoremediation potential	51
Exposure through consumption of Moringa	53
Conclusion	53
Acknowledgements:	55
References	56
Figure captions	72
Chapter 3	73
Abstract	74
Introduction	75
Materials and Methods	77
Seed germination and Moringa growth	77
Experimental design 1	77
Experimental design 2	79
Sample analysis	80
Safe daily intake values	80
Results	
Experimental design 1	
Experimental design 2	
Daily safe intake values	
Discussion	
Acknowledgments	
References	
Figure Citations	
Chapter 4	
Conclusion	

### List of Tables

Table 2-1: The daily allowable limit of Moringa based on field results in Kabwe, Zambia show
that no more than a gram a day can be consumed by children and adults without risking
increased exposure to heavy metals
Table 3-1: The formulas used to calculate various phytoremediation factors including the
bioconcentration (BCF), translocation (TF), and enrichment (EF) factors100
Table 3-2: The BCFs ranged from 0.0 to 0.026, the EFs ranged from 0.0034 to 1.48, and the TFs
ranged from 0.15 to 0.86 for the factors calculated for Experimental Design 1101
Table 3-3: The safe daily allowable intake for any plant parts included in Experimental Design 1
is less than 1 gram102
Table 3-4: No plant parts from Experimental Design 2 can be consumed in quantities over a
gram a day without risking the health and safety of the individual103

## List of Figures

Figure 2-1: Maps of the study site for the field study showing where Zambia, Kabwe, Broken
Hill Mine, David Ramushu Combined School, and the Mine Neighborhood are located67
Figure 2-2: Sample collection of leaves, bark, and soils are exhibited as well as the protection
method used for collected core samples
Figure 2-3: Moringa samples being washed of excess heavy metal dust to ensure contamination
measurements are as accurate as possible
Figure 2-4: Concentrations of lead, uranium, selenium, and arsenic in the bark, pods/seeds,
leaves, cores, and stems of Moringa trees from the field site are displayed70
Figure 2-5: Spatial distribution of lead in the soils of the Mine Neighborhood71
Figure 3-1: Germination and transplantation of the Moringa plants used in Experimental Design
1104
Figure 3-2: Control plants used in Experimental Design 1 which were not contaminated with the
lead nitrate solution
Figure 3-3: Leaves, stems, and roots of the Moringa plants were harvested in order to measure
lead uptake by the various plant parts106
Figure 3-4: The process of dipping the roots of the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae group is shown
alongside images of the plants used in the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae, Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae, and
Lead Control groups respectively10/
Figure 3-5: The shoots (leaves and stems) and roots were harvested from Moringa plants used in
Experimental Design 2

Figure 3-6: There was no significant difference between soil lead concentration of the Lead Only
and Lead & Mycorrhizae groups, but the Control group, which was not treated with the lead
nitrate solution, was significantly different from the other two groups109
Figure 3-7: Lead concentrations in the leaves, stems, and roots of plants from the Lead Only,
Lead & Mycorrhizae, and Control groups from Experimental Design 1110
Figure 3-8: Moringa plant height difference before and after contamination shows no significant
differences in growth by any of the treatments used in Experimental Design 1111
Figure 3-9: Lead concentration in the soil from the various groups in Experimental Design 2
shows no significant difference112
Fig 3-10: The concentration of lead in the shoots of plants from Experimental Design 2 show no
significant difference despite a slightly lower uptake by the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae group113

### **Chapter 1**

#### Introduction

#### *Heavy metal mining globally*

The negative effects of mining on human and environmental health are experienced in numerous countries around the globe (Stewart 2019). People can experience a multitude of health issues related to heavy metal exposure in places that are heavily contaminated. Bello et al. (2016) examined blood lead levels (BLLs) of people who lived near a lead-zinc mine in Adudu, Nigeria. They cross referenced those BLLs with soil, dust, drinking water and crop lead concentrations. Their results showed that over 10% of children and adults tested had BLLs above the CDC reference limit of 5  $\mu$ g/dL (Bello et al. 2016). The study showed that there was a positive correlation between the BLLs in adults and the amount of lead (Pb) in the drinking water. However, none of the tested BLLs showed any correlation with the lead concentrations seen in soil and dust samples. The results also showed that children who lived within 12 kilometers of the mine had the highest BLLs. These findings raise concerns not only in Adudu but in other areas where children live close to a mine, since proximity to a mine increases the risk of exposure and potential health issues.

The Gaza Strip in Palestine faces a similar issue since the area is a hub for mining and manufacturing operations. Safi et al. (2019) tested the BLLs of children from all five parts of the Gaza Strip. The children were separated into two groups: those living in close proximity to a major Pb processing zone and those who lived between 100 to 500 meters away from a lead hotspot. Of the 1,705 children sampled, 326 of them lived near a lead hotspot. The BLL reference limit used for this study was 10  $\mu$ g/dL and approximately 26% of the sampled children had BLLs over this value. Most of the individuals who exceeded this limit lived within 100 m of

a lead hotspot or had family members who worked in a lead-based industry. The lack of corrective action by the government is a major problem in the Gaza Strip and it leaves the residents at high risk. The dangers these activities pose to people, especially children, living in close vicinity to a heavy metal operating site are well known yet mining and related activities continue.

Mathee et al. (2018) investigated health risks associated with mining in Johannesburg, South Africa. Gold mining and ore processing pose a major threat to the health of people living near or working at the mine. However, many individuals do not have the option to move or find other means of employment so they must continue to reside and work in heavy metal contaminated hotspots. One of the four neighborhoods studied (which is located near an industrial cotton plant) had very high levels of Pb in soil, over 2000 mg/kg. The second highest Pb concentrations of about 900 mg/kg were found in an area within 200 meters of the mine tailing operations. Both sites exceeded the South African lead reference limit of 230 mg/kg as well as the Canadian lead limit of 120 mg/kg used for this study. These two areas also had the highest levels of arsenic (60.5 mg/kg and 65.3 mg/kg respectively) which also exceeded both the South African limit of 48.0 mg/kg and the Canadian limit of 18 mg/kg. A positive correlation between arsenic (As) concentration in soils and blood arsenic levels in the residents was observed. High levels of Pb and As in humans can cause serious illness and in certain cases death. Proper measures to reduce exposure would be the best course of action for Johannesburg and similar areas.

Research in Zamfara, Nigeria was conducted by Chukwu and Oji (2018) regarding 163 gold mining related deaths that occurred between March and June of 2010. Mining in this area ceased after 85 years, however, the land was not remediated prior to people using it for housing

and agriculture. Evaluation of heavy metal exposure risk via contaminated agricultural soils was the main focus for their study. The metals of interest were lead, zinc, arsenic, nickel, copper, chromium, and cadmium. Of these metals, zinc and lead were the most concentrated metals in the soil. A pollution-load index developed for this study showed that the soil was only polluted by lead, cadmium, and zinc while the concentrations of the other metals did not pose a need for concern. The occurrence of these three metals was linked to the mining that occurred previously, therefore, the metals' presence in the soil was correlated with the negative health of people living on the old mine. The need for a viable way to lower metal concentrations in the soil so they do not contribute to metal exposure risk especially when individuals live so close to a mining site is seen once again.

Two years prior, Tirima et al. (2016) conducted a study of their own regarding the mining related deaths that occurred in Zamfara between March and June of 2010. This study looked at additional neighborhoods in order to determine the true extent of the mining related health issues in Zamfara. Upon investigating six more villages, nearly 500 additional deaths were linked to heavy metal pollution from the mines. A quarter of the deceased were comprised of children below the age of five. The government conducted a remediation project which included providing medical aid to affected individuals. The remediation process was tedious and costly due to the economic state and location of this area. Contaminated soils and waste were removed and subsequently replaced via a four-phase process. As a result of the government's efforts, lower heavy metal concentrations (below 400 mg/kg) were seen in three-fourths of the treated areas. The remaining issue is that these expensive remediation efforts could easily be undone. For that to not occur, residents need to be aware of the risks in order to decrease the likelihood that the area will face recontamination by tasks such as illegal small-scale mining practices. Not

all mining areas are fortunate enough to have the money available to invest in large scale, commercial remediation projects which is why our study aims to determine if the use of plants to remediate mining communities would be effective since it is a more financially practical option for many areas.

The environmental effects of mining can persist long after mining operations have ceased. The country of Kosovo in Europe offers insight into the impact Pb and zinc (Zn) mining can have on the health of individuals even after those operations have stopped. Corac et al. (2017) found that some people illegally sell and process waste from the closed mine to make a living. However, these practices put everyone in the nearby vicinity at risk, not just the people selling the mining waste. This study measured BLLs of 42 children who permanently resided in a Roma camp in which many adults processed mine waste for a living and found levels that averaged around 19.1 µg/dL. These results were compared to BLLs of 36 children from outside of the camp which at 4.87 µg/dL averaged just below the CDC reference limit. While the Roma camp was closer to the industrial area than the other site, both were located in areas of low industrial contamination according to a pollution diffusion model the researchers conducted. Corac et al. (2017) believes the most significant difference in exposure was due to the processing of lead waste in the camp communities, however, they were not granted permission by the residents of the Roma camp to measure environmental lead concentration so this conclusion is not fully supported. Despite this setback, the study still provides evidence that even minimal exposure to heavy metals can cause health problems. The results from Kosovo were concerning to researchers and they believe environmental remediation of the site is necessary but have no recommendations for how to do so.

In the Derebaci lead mining gallery in Turkey, Bakirdere et al. (2016) investigated lead, cadmium, copper, nickel, and manganese concentrations in soils and plants in areas surrounding the now closed mining gallery. Part of this study included evaluating water's ability to move contaminants. In the Derebaci gallery, many of the heavy metals were leached from the mine via surface currents flowing through the area. Results showed that plants located 15 meters away from the gallery had the highest concentrations of heavy metals. The high accumulation there is most likely due to leaching caused by surface currents flowing towards the Karakaya Dam Lake, located just north of the sampling site. Natural processes like wind and water are instrumental in the movement of toxic materials often increasing exposure. These natural processes make heavy metals harder to contain and in turn the metals affect a greater area than they would have if not for these mechanisms. If metals could be removed from the soil or stabilized, the chance of them getting redistributed lessens which in turn reduces the chance of potential exposure.

#### Mining and its health risks in Kabwe, Zambia

In many of the other mining areas, both mentioned above and otherwise, proximity to the mine increases the risk of exposure. Since it is often not feasible to relocate the individuals to a new location, this study aims to determine if phytoremediation using Moringa trees, or another plant, would help lower the overall environmental metal concentration so that it would be safer for these individuals to continue residing there. Phytoremediation and various means of stabilizing and immobilizing those metals could also aid in reducing the effect of natural elements, such as wind and water, on heavy metal contamination. By identifying a remediation method that is both cost effective and efficient it could be useful in many mining towns. Since we do not have the resources necessary to do studies in multiple locations, we picked Kabwe as our model site. Many of the major characteristics shared amongst mining communities such as

being rural, economically disadvantaged, and having a number of health problems related to heavy metal exposure are present in Kabwe making it an ideal area to conduct this research.

Decades of mining occurred at the Broken Hill Mine in Kabwe, Zambia starting in 1904 and ending in 1994. Mining operations caused the surrounding neighborhoods to become extremely polluted and contaminated. A highly mobile and heavily contaminated soil layer covers the ground of the surrounding neighborhoods making the metals hard to avoid, especially since more polluted dust is continuously being blown in from the mine. Additionally, water flowing through tailing ponds and slag deposits continually remobilizes previously settled contaminants. Little progress has been made on remediating these soils, so the economy and the health of living organisms in the area continue to suffer as a result (Carrington 2017; Kribek et al. 2019; Nyambe et al. 2018; Yabe et al. 2015).

Despite getting help from various research groups such as the World Bank on projects aimed to aid in the clean-up of the environment near the former mine and to address the health issues of the individuals living in the area, there still remains a lot to be accomplished. When the World Bank was working in the area, one of their main goals was to address the lead poisoning problem in children, who are disproportionally affected by Pb exposure. This was a pilot project that ended with the World Bank establishing some baseline data on BLLs in Kabwe and making recommendations to use chelation therapy to lower the impact of heavy metals on children (World Bank 2011). Chelation therapy is a process that involves taking a medicine that binds to heavy metals in the blood and thus removes the metals from the body (Yabe et al. 2015). The World Bank also proposed the idea of using natural containment methods such as planting trees and grass to immobilize metals (World Bank 2011). Children living in the area near the former Broken Hill Mine had BLLs averaging nearly ten times the limit of  $5 \mu g/dL$  set by the CDC

(Caravanos et al. 2014). This is beyond the level for which chelation therapy was deemed necessary (45  $\mu$ g/dL). Plus, many individuals are above the 60  $\mu$ g/dL mark which is where some painful symptoms become prevalent in younger individuals (Yabe et al. 2015). Another study looked at 246 children in three neighborhoods and found that all the children had BLLs over 5  $\mu$ g/dL and 25% of them had BLLs exceeding 65  $\mu$ g/dL. At least half of the tested children needed immediate medical treatment with four children having BLLs over 300  $\mu$ g/dL (Bose-O'Reily et al. 2018).

Once an individual has lead poisoning, its effects stay with them forever, so exposure prevention is the best way to protect human life. Lead can cause damage to the brain, kidneys, muscles, and almost every other body system (Cronan 2019). During its developmental stages, the body tends to absorb lead in greater quantities than in an already developed body (Yabe et al. 2015). As a result, children are more likely to get lead poisoning because their bodies are still developing (Cafasso 2018; Wani et al. 2015). The risk of children encountering lead is increased in part due to the tendency of children to play in the contaminated dirt and then put their hands in their mouths. Intellectual problems including learning disabilities, lower IQs and memory problems are common amongst children experiencing the effects of lead poisoning. Individuals suffering from deficiencies of minerals necessary for body function such as calcium and iron are more likely to experience lead poisoning symptoms (Cafasso 2018).

One study in Kabwe by Yabe et al. (2015) focused on children under the age of seven living near the mine to help the most at risk individuals. A total of 246 blood samples were taken and 100% of the results came back above the CDC level of concern (5  $\mu$ g/dL). Some of the BLLs recorded were even above the reference limit for brain damage (encephalopathy) and death (65  $\mu$ g/dL).

The chance of getting lead poisoning in the neighborhood around the old mine remains high due to the living conditions. Many of the roads remain unpaved and as a result the contaminated dust from the roads easily ends up back in the air when disturbed. Residents typically do not have the means to take any major protective measures and people must take the few jobs available whether the working conditions are ideal or not (Carvanos et al. 2014).

The health of the environment is also a major concern when dealing with the negative effects of mining. A study performed in three highly impacted neighborhoods in Kabwe found immense amounts of pollution in the soil. The Kasanda neighborhood saw median soil lead concentrations as high as 3008 mg/kg which is well above the international safety level set at 400 mg/kg (Bose- O'Reilly et al. 2018). Toxic metal concentrations in the ecosystem have resulted in a decrease in biodiversity since many of the organisms that previously inhabited those areas cannot survive in the present conditions. Many aquatic organisms cannot live in the water since it has been acidified by the constant runoff coming from the mines and smelters. It has been shown that the most realistic and cost-effective remediation technique for the area is phytoremediation (Nyambe et al. 2018).

In order to counteract the amount of lead that has been introduced into the area, researchers suggest removing the topsoil where many heavy metals are concentrated and planting trees to decrease the mobility of those metals. Another suggestion is that the areas where children encounter lead should be covered so that the dust is contained and not continually being redistributed into the air. At this point, reducing exposure is likely the best step individuals in Kabwe can take to protect their health (Kriberk et al. 2019).

#### Heavy metals in general

There are health and environmental risks associated with exposure to certain heavy metals. Metals are naturally present on the Earth, but many are trapped. However, anthropogenic activities such as mining have freed more metals from their constraints and introduced them into the open environment. Approximately 35 metals pose a health risk when individuals are exposed to them in any capacity. Of these toxic metals, 23 are classified as heavy metals (Jaishankar et al. 2014). Some heavy metals are necessary in low quantities for normal biological processes to occur. However, an accumulation of high concentrations of these metals will cause numerous health issues. Some heavy metals will replace necessary cations and can cause a deficiency of a needed metal as well as stop normal biological processes in the body from happening. The toxicity of a metal to an individual is dependent on several factors including the pathway of exposure, duration of exposure, and the concentration. Each heavy metal poses its own set of health, environmental, and biological risks and some are significantly more dangerous than others (Jaishankar et al. 2014).

Arsenic is a metalloid which has properties of both a metal and nonmetal although it is usually included in the heavy metal category. It has been shown to be toxic and carcinogenic, and it can cause errors in mitosis as well as other cell functions. Various industries contribute to the increasing concentration of arsenic in the environment (Jaishankar et al. 2014). Lead is a commonly encountered metal that is also extremely toxic. Soil lead concentrations have increased due to smelting, mining, additives in gas, fertilizers, pesticides, burning of fossil fuels, and battery waste. As a result, lead has been at the root of many environmental and health issues globally (Jaishankar et al. 2014). Lead can accumulate in plants and disrupt their ability to germinate or grow (Zulfiqar et al. 2019). It serves no function in any biological process and causes significant problems when concentrated. When lead is present in living cells, it causes an imbalance of highly reactive atoms (free radicals) and the antioxidants needed to counteract them causing oxidative stress. Lead is also able to substitute itself for necessary cations in the body which in turn interferes with multiple biological processes such as enzyme regulation, neurotransmitter release, and protein maturation since lead is unable to do the job of the original element. This interference subsequently causes many issues in multiple systems of the body (Jaishankar et al. 2014).

Uranium is another heavy metal that poses a health threat to humans and the environment. Due to the metal being both radiotoxic and chemotoxic, it poses a significant danger to human and ecological health (Rump et al. 2019). The bone surface, bone marrow, and colon are commonly affected by uranium due to its ability to efficiently penetrate and accumulate in those areas of the body. Many kidney related diseases are also tied to uranium deposition since the kidneys can absorb significant quantities of the metal (Rump et al. 2019).

A fourth heavy metal of interest to this study is selenium. This metal offers certain benefits in human health in small quantities (Natasha et al. 2018). Selenium is essential to metabolic processes in the body and works as an antioxidant protector. It also has both positive and negative effects on various plants. Studies have shown that much of the selenium in the edible portion of plants is directly correlated with the presence of the metal in soils, leading to serious health problems in non-remediated agricultural soils (Natasha et al. 2018). Several natural and anthropogenic processes like volcanic eruptions, coal burning, and element extraction introduce selenium into the environment. The duality of selenium being both toxic and biologically necessary leaves a small margin between it being beneficial and detrimental. These four heavy metals and others not mentioned can cause severe harm to humans (especially

younger children), animals, plants, and the environment as a whole (Natasha et al. 2018; Yabe et al. 2018).

#### **Phytoremediation**

Environmental metal concentrations are increased by anthropogenic activities such as mining. These activities cause excess amounts of metals to be present in the soil which can cause health problems. These excess metals need to be removed; however, an issue arises since conventional remediation methods are costly. In-situ bioremediation has recently become a major point of interest when it comes to rehabilitating contaminated soils. Phytoremediation is a type of bioremediation that uses plants to improve the conditions of the environment. Phytoremediation is generally cheaper and more sustainable than other remediation methods like surface capping, soil washing, soil flushing, and solidification (Soliman and Sugiyama 2016). Surface capping generally can only cover a small area not making it useful in larger sites. Both soil washing and soil flushing require having the necessary chemicals to treat the metals in the soil and any form of solidification is used as a last resort due to cost. While phytoremediation still needs to be studied more, plants do offer a more feasible method of clean up for contaminated areas especially those that are economically disadvantaged (Liu et a. 2018).

There are five major types of phytoremediation: phytoextraction, phytostabilization, phytodegradation, phytovolatilization, and hydraulic control. Phytoextraction occurs when the contaminants in the soil are absorbed and stored in the plant during nutrient and water uptake. Phytostabilization is a method in which contaminants in the soil are immobilized by the plant roots. It helps lower the spread of metals and does not introduce them into the food chain (Soliman and Sugiyama 2016). It also stops the metals from entering the bloodstream and becoming bioavailable which is when metals begin to effect human health (Yan et al. 2019).

Phytovolatilization is when the contaminants are taken up by the plants and then released into the atmosphere in a less toxic vapor form. The gaseous materials typically do not resettle in the environment which lowers the overall concentration of toxins. Phytodegradation either uses enzymes in the plant or the metabolic processes of the plant to break down the contaminants so the metals that remain are less toxic. The last method of phytoremediation is hydraulic control in which trees are used to manipulate the flow of groundwater and control where contaminants go (Soliman and Sugiyama 2016).

The types of plants that are capable of phytoremediation vary as do the metals they can uptake (Muthusaravanan et al. 2018). Every plant cannot be used for every method of phytoremediation and a variety of limitations exist as well. Some plants can only remediate the top few inches of soil due to root length. Other plants that accumulate metals risk introducing them into the food chain due to subsequent herbivore consumption. Plus, the process of phytoremediation can take multiple growing seasons to work (Muthusarvanan et al. 2018).

#### Moringa oleifera and phytoremediation

Moringa is a tree grown in the tropics and subtropics. It is widely known for its medicinal value, nutritional content, industrial uses, ability to grow in hot, dry areas or during times of drought and low demand for soil nutrients. It can also uptake metals alongside nutrients and water due to its hyperaccumulation properties. Moringa is a unique plant in the tropics since it is in full bloom at the end of the dry season when many other plants are dormant (Anwar et al. 2007).

Due to its hyperaccumulation properties, *Moringa oleifera* (Moringa) has the potential to be used in phytoremediation of contaminated soils (Soliman and Sugiyama 2016). Hyperaccumulators can concentrate metals from the soils into different parts of the plant

structure which will reduce the concentration of those metals in the surrounding soil. Moringa uptakes metals such as lead and arsenic from the soil and it can both store and tolerate toxins so that the plant itself is not adversely affected. Moringa accumulates those metals in its above ground parts such as its stems and leaves (Soliman and Sugiyama 2016).

The nutritional composition of Moringa is highly dependent on the environment where the tree is grown, the genetic makeup of the tree, and how it is cultivated. The nutritional content of the soil has a significant impact on what nutritional, therapeutic, and medicinal benefits the tree provides. There is a large overlap of where Moringa trees are naturally found (parts of Asia and Sub-Saharan Africa) and where people who would need access to low-cost medical treatments live. However, research shows that many of the people living in countries where Moringa is naturally found are unaware of the benefits that the tree could provide (Moyo et al. 2011).

#### Moringa oleifera and water treatment

Moringa can also be used to improve water quality. Treatment of the water in rural areas is typically necessary because access to clean freshwater is often limited. As a result, the contaminated water is used for irrigation, which increases the chance that fruits and vegetables will take up heavy metals and that those metals will then be transferred to people upon consumption. However, many times in these places water is not treated due to the cost of treatment (Petersen et al. 2016). Seed powder from Moringa trees is a commonly used natural coagulant due to its low cost (Hellsing et al. 2014). There is a strong cationic protein present in Moringa that gives it the ability to act as a natural coagulant (Keogh et al. 2017). A lot of turbid matter that needs to be removed from water is negatively charged allowing it to readily attract to

the cations in the seed powder (Foidl et al. 2001). In addition, the proteins in the seeds bind permanently to the silica interfaces present in sediment (Nouhi et al. 2018).

Moringa seed powder can soften hard water and rivals some synthetically made coagulants such as alum in its ability to clear turbid water (Muyibi and Evison 1995). Individuals in Sudan have been using Moringa seed powder as a coagulant due to it not having the adverse effects of its chemical counterparts. Moringa has also been shown to be very effective at reducing turbidity, with some studies showing a decrease in turbid conditions as great as 99%. The powder causes the turbid material to settle out of the water column, making it easier to reduce the turbidity of water (Anwar et al. 2007; Keogh et al. 2017). The removal of turbid matter increases as the amount of seed powder added increases (Muyibi and Evison 1995). However, the ratio of Moringa to water has to be kept carefully balanced because if there is too much powder added it will remain in the water in excess, which in addition to being wasteful also causes an increase in oxygen demand which can result in oxygen depletion and hypoxia (Kwaambwa et al. 2015). The use of Moringa to treat water is desirable because it has very little effect on the natural pH, alkalinity, and conductivity of water. It has been used to prohibit the growth of microorganisms in water as well. In fact, studies show that Moringa powder impedes the growth of *Escherichia coli*, a pathogenic bacterium. Moringa seed powder is capable of binding to both Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria making the bacteria settle to the bottom of the water. This ability makes Moringa seed powder an effective, natural antimicrobial. Two studies conducted by Eilert et al. (1981) and Fahey (2005) both attribute Moringa's antimicrobial trait to the benzyl isothiocyanate present in the plant.

Moringa powder has also been used in combination with other methods to treat water such as Solar Water Disinfection (SODIS), a method that works most efficiently in low turbidity

water. In SODIS, Moringa is used as pretreatment. The ideal Nephelometric Turbidity Units (NTUs) range for SODIS to be employed is less than 30 NTUs, however in many cases water can reach well over 200 NTUs making SODIS virtually ineffective. Moringa has been shown to lower the turbidity enough to make SODIS effective. SODIS without Moringa treatment allows for the regrowth of bacteria if left overnight, however, if the water is treated with Moringa powder the chance of bacteria regrowth is greatly reduced (Keogh et al. 2017).

Petersen et al. (2016) tested the ability of Moringa to remove the protozoan parasite *Cryptosporidium parvum* oocysts from water. Results showed that the addition of extracts taken from Moringa seeds reduced the presence of the oocysts in wastewater by 38% after 15 minutes in comparison to a 0.02% reduction in untreated water after the same amount of time. After 90 minutes, the treated wastewater showed a 94.7% reduction in turbid material. There was also a general increase in overall quality of the water as well as an increase in settling time for oocysts. Oocysts settled in water treated with Moringa seed extract in 3.6 hours as compared to the 74.6 hours it took for oocysts to settle in untreated water. Treated stream water also had a significant reduction of *C. parvum* oocysts. When samples were spiked with 100, 1,000, and 10,000 oocysts, there was an average reduction of oocyst accumulation by 80% due to the use of Moringa seeds. While the oocysts are not completely removed from the water, the reduction has a significant enough impact on water quality that treating the water is still beneficial because it makes it easier to disinfect via other methods.

#### Moringa oleifera and health

Moringa is rich in a variety of minerals, proteins, and the simple sugar, rhamnose. The tree has been used for antihypertensive, diuretic, antispasmodic, antitumor, antiulcer,

hepatoprotective, antibacterial, and antifungal remedies. The tree also provides a supply of Vitamin A and C, potassium, calcium, iron, and other nutrients (Fahey 2005; Foidl et al. 2001).

However, the medicinal traits of the tree are not just specific to one part of the tree, Moringa is one of the few plants in which nearly all parts of the tree have a use. The roots can be used for infertility treatments, counteracting inflammation, or working against the formation of kidney stones as an antilithic. The roots also have a variety of antibacterial and antimicrobial properties. Leaves have been used as a purgative and to treat ear and eye infections. The leaves' ability to act as an antioxidant is also a widely exploited property of the tree. The liquid extract from the leaves can be used to prevent the growth of microorganisms. The stem bark has been used as a rubefacient to increase blood circulation or as a treatment for ulcers and tumors. Bark extract is commonly used as an antibacterial treatment against *Staphylococcus aureus*. The gum of the tree has been mixed with sesame oil to alleviate headaches or on its own to treat teeth cavities. Flowers have medicinal value as a treatment for muscle disorders and tumors, and they are commonly used as a stimulant. The flowers are also used for antibacterial and antifungal treatments. Extracts from seeds can be used to prevent the production of cancer-causing enzymes in the liver (Foidl et al. 2001).

Since the 1920s in Nicaragua, Moringa has been used as a live natural fence around properties. The presence of the tree around the perimeter of the property helps lower the amount of dust from the road that enters someone's home, yard, and garden. Another trait of the tree that has been utilized in Nicaragua is combining Moringa leaf extract with 80% ethanol to promote the growth of other plants (Foidl et al. 2001; Makkar and Becker 1996). Evidence from Uganda in the 1980s shows the tree is capable of treating many of the symptoms of HIV/AIDS (Kasolo et al. 2010). As a result of these properties and many more, Moringa is a popular source of food,

nutrients, and medical treatments for over 300 diseases for people living in places where the tree is commonly found, earning it the title of one of the world's most useful trees (Anwar et al. 2007; Gopalalkrishnan et al. 2016; Keogh et al. 2017; Moyo et al. 2011).

Due to its nutritional value, Moringa has the potential to reduce food insecurity in rural areas. While many parts of the tree are full of nutrients, the leaves are thought to be the most beneficial as they are full of a variety of vitamins, minerals, and amino acids. For this reason, the leaves have been used as a treatment for malnutrition in infants since it increases the amount of nutrients present in breast milk (Gopalakrishnan et al. 2016). Dried Moringa leaves show an approximate crude protein concentration of 30.3% (Moyo et al. 2011). This level of proteins has the potential to meet the dietary requirements of many animals, making Moringa a sufficient feed additive (Makkar and Becker 1996). Many parts of the tree including the stems, seeds, and oil extracts are rich in proteins as well. The protein in Moringa is easily digestible due to the presence of lipid and sulfur rich amino acids (Ferreira et al. 2008). According to Moyo et al. (2011) dried Moringa leaves have higher mineral concentrations than their fresh counterparts. Dried leaves are highly enriched in calcium which impedes the onset of osteoporosis and they possess copper which increases the body's defense system. Without copper, the body risks losing the ability to produce lymphocytes and antibodies. The iron found in the leaves increases the production of hemoglobin and myoglobin which is essential for oxygen transport and cell division and growth. Iron is also essential to ensuring that the central nervous system (CNS) functions normally. Moringa has high percentages of zinc which are essential in the diet of animals, including humans, since it is necessary for cell division and growth and the production of DNA, RNA, insulin, and a variety of enzymes. Moringa leaves have a low enough concentration of phenols that there are no harmful effects when animals ingest them. However,

the concentration of phenols is high enough that they provide a variety of benefits such as preventing platelet aggregation and acting as an antitumor, anti-inflammatory, antioxidant and antimicrobial (Moyo et al. 2011).

The general nutritional composition in Moringa can potentially reduce the possibility of disease in animals and increase their ability to fight off parasites making livestock stronger and more resistant to diseases. Due to Moringa having the amino acids, methionine and cysteine, it can remove toxins from the body. Those characteristics of the tree have also been known to help increase the body's defense against radiation. Plus, the greater concentration of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) versus saturated fatty acids in the tree gives Moringa a greater ability to ward off diseases since higher amounts of PUFA increase the performance of the body's immune system (Moyo et al. 2011).

#### Pollution in Kabwe, Zambia

Vast amounts of heavy metals contaminate the area around the former Broken Hill Mine in Kabwe, Zambia. The mine was in operation for approximately nine decades. As a result of its operation, lead, selenium, arsenic, and other toxic metals contaminate the soils of the nearby schools and neighborhoods. Pollution from the mine is responsible for daily heavy metal exposure in individuals living in the Mine Neighborhood and attending the David Ramushu Combined School. Heavy metal poisoning is a major health concern for the people living there. Research performed by Bose O'Reilly et al. (2018), Carrington (2017), Carvanos et al. (2014), Nyambe et al. (2018), and Yabe et al. (2018) shows that the blood lead levels (BLLs) in children near the former mine are much higher than the recommended safe level of 5 µg/dL set by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). A study conducted by the World Bank (2011) tried to help combat the negative effects of lead poisoning in the area by planting the medicinal tree *Moringa oleifera* (Moringa) for residents to use as a treatment method. Unfortunately, a risk assessment was not carried out to assess the potential for the plants to be an additional exposure pathway for heavy metals since Moringa can hyperaccumulate metals (Amadi and Tanee 2014). As a result, the people living in Kabwe could be facing unknown risks by consuming the plant. The current study explores potential ways to counteract the harmful effects of heavy metal pollution. Heavy metal poisoning is a serious issue in communities with nearby mines, whether they are still operational or not. While treatments are available, many places where heavy metal poisoning is a prevalent issue do not have the resources necessary to remediate the area. This study will be beneficial because it intends to address the problem of potential exposure and analyze the potential of using phytoremediation to rehabilitate these areas.

Previous research has been conducted in the area by Dr. Sam Mutiti, as part of his Fulbright fellowship (2016-2017). He found that some Moringa trees and vegetables grown in this area contained considerable amounts of lead and other heavy metals (Ngoma 2018). The present study examined Moringa trees grown in contaminated soils to better understand how heavy metals are accumulating within the trees and what underlying exposure risks exist.

Moringa has the potential to reduce the heavy metal concentrations in the soil of mining neighborhoods worldwide. However due to the hyperaccumulation abilities of the trees a potential exposure risk is present during the consumption of Moringa. This study's aim was to determine whether the medicinal use of Moringa grown in contaminated soils is helpful or harmful to the health of people living near mines due to the risk of further exposure to heavy metals.

#### Goals, objectives, and hypotheses

The overarching goal of this study is to understand the role of Moringa in human exposure to heavy metals and assess its remediation potential when grown in heavily contaminated soils. This study will be conducted in the Mine Neighborhood near Broken Hill Mine in Kabwe, Zambia since it possesses many of the common characteristics of a typical mining town.

**Objective 1:** Examine the risk of Moringa trees as an additional exposure pathway by quantifying metal uptake and distribution by Moringa and determine the safe daily consumption limit.

• Hypothesis: Moringa trees planted in contaminated soils will have significantly higher concentrations of heavy metals than those grown in uncontaminated soils, therefore making them unsafe for consumption.

**Objective 2:** Assess the phytoremediation potential of the Moringa trees to see if it will be a cost-effective and reliable remediation method for individuals living in areas polluted by mining.

• Hypothesis: Due to its hyperaccumulation capabilities, Moringa will uptake lead and other heavy metals in its leaves and other structures making the contaminants less mobile.

**Objective 3:** Examine if the addition of soil amendments will increase the uptake potential of heavy metals by Moringa plants therefore enhancing its phytoremediation abilities.

• Hypothesis: Various soil characteristics and amendments such as fertilizer and mycorrhizae will increase the ability of Moringa plants to take up heavy metals from contaminated soils.

#### References

- Amadi N, Tanee FBG. 2014. Efficacy of *Moringa oleifera* as a phytoextraction plant in the remediation of heavy metals polluted soil. Afr J Plant Sci 8(12):546-553. doi:10.5897/ajps2014.1226.
- Anwar F, Latif S, Ashraf M, Gilani AH. 2007. *Moringa oleifera*: a food plant with multiple medicinal uses. Phytother Res 21(1):17-25. doi:10.1002/ptr.2023.
- Bakirdere S, Bolucek C, Yaman M. 2016. Determination of contamination levels of Pb, Cs, Cu, Ni, and Mn caused by former lead mining gallery. Environ Monit Assess 188(3):1-7. doi:10.1007/s10661-016-5134-5.
- Bello O, Naidu R, Rahman MM, Liu Y, Dong Z. 2016. Lead concentration in the blood of the general population living near a lead-zinc mine site, Nigeria: Exposure pathways. Sci Total Environ 542A:908-914. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.10.143.
- Bose-O'Reilly S, Yabe J, Makumba J, Schutzmeier P, Ericson B, Caravanos J. 2018. Lead intoxicated children in Kabwe, Zambia. Environ Res 165:420-424. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2017.10.024.
- Cafasso J. 2018. Lead poisoning. San Francisco (CA): Healthline; [accessed 2019 Oct 14]. https://www.healthline.com/health/lead-poisoning.
- Carrington D. 2017. The world's most toxic town: the terrible legacy of Zambia's lead mines. Kabwe (Zambia): The Guardian; [accessed 2019 Oct 14]. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/may/28/the-worlds-most-toxic-town-the-terrible-legacy-of-zambias-lead-mines.

- Carvanos J, Fuller R, Robinson S. 2014. Notes from the field: severe environmental contamination and elevated blood lead levels among children-Zambia, 2014. Morbid Mortal Wkly Rep 63(44):1013-1013.
- Chukwu A, Oji KK. 2018. Assessment of Pb, Zn, As, Ni, Cu, Cr and Cd in agricultural soil around settlements of abandoned lead-zinc mine in Mkpuma Ekwoku, South-eastern, Nigeria. J Appl Sci Environ Manage 22:1485-1488. doi:10.4314/jasem.v22i9.21.
- Ćorac A, Barać N, Bukumirić Z, Barać M, Milićević S, Vidović MM, Mijović M, Hudomal S, Joksimović V, Kusturica MP, et al. 2017. The effect of illegal lead processing on blood lead levels in children living in the mining area. Vojnosan Pregl 74:1019-1024. doi: 10.2298/VSP150827217C
- Cronan KM. 2019. Lead Poisoning. Jacksonville (Fl): KidsHealth from Nemours; [accessed 2019 Oct 14]. https://kidshealth.org/en/parents/lead-poisoning.html.
- Eilert U, Wolters B, Nahrstedt A. 1981. The antibiotic principle of seeds of *Moringa oleifera* and *Moringa stenopetala*. J Med Plant Res 42:55-61. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-971546.
- Fahey J. 2005. *Moringa oleifera*: a review of the medical evidence for its nutritional, therapeutic, and prophylactic properties. Part 1. Trees Life J 1:1-15. doi: 10.1201/9781420039078.ch12.
- Ferreira PMP, Farias DF, Oliveira JTA, Carvalho AFU. 2008. Moringa oleifera: bioactive compounds and nutritional potential. Rev Nutr 21(4):431-437. doi: 10.1590/S1415-52732008000400007.

- Foidl N, Makkar HPS, Becker K. 2001. Potential of *Moringa oleifera* for agricultural and industrial uses. In: Fugile LJ, editor. The miracle tree: the multiple attributes of Moringa. Wageningen (The Netherlands): CTA Publications. p. 45-76.
- Gopalakrishnan L, Doriya K, Kumar DS. 2016. Moringa oleifera: a review on nutritive importance and its medicinal application. Food Sci Human Well 5(2):49-56. doi: 10.1016/j.fshw.2016.04.001.
- Hellsing MS, Kwaambwa HM, Nermark FM, Nkoane BBM, Jackson AJ, Wasbrough MJ, Berts I, Porcar L, Rennie AR. 2014. Structure of flocs of latex particles formed by addition of protein from Moringa seeds. Colloid Surf A 460(20):460-467. doi: 10.1016/j.colsurfa.2013.11.038.
- Jaishankar M, Tseten T, Anbalagan N, Matthew BB, Beeregowda KN. 2014. Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals. Interdiscip Toxicol 7(2):60-72. doi: 10.2478/intox-2014-0009.
- Kasolo J, Bimenya GS, Ojok L, Ochieng J, Ogwal-okeng JW. 2010. Phytochemicals and uses of *Moringa oleifera* leaves in Ugandan rural communities. J Med Plant Res 4:753-757. doi: 10.5897/JMPR10.492.
- Keogh MB, Elmusharaf K, Borde P, McGuigan KG. 2017. Evaluation of the natural coagulant *Moringa oleifera* as a pretreatment for SODIS in contaminated turbid water. Sol Ener 158:448-454. doi: 10.1016/j.solener.2017.10.010.
- Kribek B, Nyambe I, Majer V, Knesl I, Mihaljevic M, Ettler V, Vanek A, Penizek V, Sracek O. 2019. Soil contamination near the Kabwe Pb-Zn smelter in Zambia: environmental

impacts and remediation measures proposal. J Geochem Explo 197:159-173. doi: 10.1016/j.gexplo.2018.11.018.

- Kwaambwa HM, Hellsing MS, Rennie AR, Barker R. 2015. Interaction of *Moringa oleifera* seed protein with a mineral surface and the influence of surfactants. J Colloid Interface Sci 448:339-346. doi: 10.1016/j.jcis.2015.02.033.
- Liu L, Li W, Song W, Guo M. 2018. Remediation techniques for heavy metal-contaminated soils: Principles and applicability. Sci Total Environ 633: 206-219. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.03.161.
- Makkar HPS, Becker K. 1996. Nutritional value and antinutritional components of whole and ethanol extracted *Moringa oleifera* leaves. Anim Feed Sci Technol 63(1-4):211-228. doi: 10.1016/S0377-8401(96)01023-1.
- Mathee A, Kootbodien T, Kapwata T, Naicker N. 2018. Concentrations of arsenic and lead in residential garden soil for four Johannesburg neighborhoods. Environ Res 167:524-527. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2018.08.012.
- Moyo B, Masika PJ, Hugo A, Muchenje V. 2011. Nutritional characterization of *Moringa* (*Moringa oleifera* Lam) leaves. Afr J Biotechnol 10(60):12925-12933.
- Muthusaravanan S, Sivarajasekar N, Vivek JS, Paramasivan T, Naushad M, Prakashmaran J, Gayathri V, Al-Duaij OK. 2018. Phytoremediation of heavy metals: mechanisms, methods, and enhancements. Environ Chem Lett 16:1339-1359. doi:10.1007/s10311-018-0762-3.
- Muyibi SA, Evison LM. 1995. *Moringa oleifera* seeds for softening hardwater. Water Res 29(4):1099-1104. doi:10.1016/0043-1354(94)00250-B.
- Natasha N, Shahid M, Niazi NK, Khalid S. 2018. A critical review of selenium biogeochemical behavior in soil-plant system with an inference to human health. Environ Pollut 234:915-934. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2017.12.019.
- Ngoma I, Mutiti S, Serafin R, Levy J, Hay C, Filippelli G, Mweetwa A. 2018. Assessing the potential of dust, vegetables and fruits as potential routes for lead poisoning in Kabwe, Zambia. Paper presented at: Geological Society of America USA- 2018; Indianapolis, IN.
- Nouhi S, Pascual M, Hellsing MS, Kwaambwa HM, Skoda MWA, Höök F, Rennie AR. 2018.
  Sticking particles to solid surfaces using *Moringa oleifera* proteins as a glue. Colloid Surf
  B Biointerfaces 168:68-75. doi: 10.1016/j.colsurfb.2018.01.004.
- Nyambe I, Chirwa M, Myoni FC. 2018. Legacy of closed mines in Zambia- a case of Kabwe mine. Lusaka (Zambia): University of Zambia.
- Petersen HH, Petersen TB, Enemark HL, Olsen A, Dalsgaard A. 2016. Removal of *Cryptosporidium parvum* oocysts in low quality water using *Moringa oleifera* seed extract as coagulant. Food Waterborne Parasitol 3:1-8. doi: 10.1016/j.fawpar.2016.03.002.
- Rump A, Eder S, Lamkowski A, Hermann C, Abend M, Port M. 2019. A quantitative comparison of the chemo- and radiotoxicity of uranium at different enrichment grades. Toxicol Lett 313:159-168. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2019.07.004.

- Safi JM, Yassin MM, El-Nahhal YZ, Abed YA, Safi MJ, Suleiman HD. 2019. Childhood lead poisoning in Gaza Strip, the Palestinian authority. J Trace Elem Med Biol 54:118-125. doi: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2019.04.004.
- Soliman WS, Sugiyama S. 2016. Phytoremediation and tolerance capacity of *Moringa* to cadmium and its relation to nutrients content. Pollut Res 35:23-27.
- Tirima S, Bartrem C, von Lindern I, von Braun M, Lind D, Anka SM, Abdullahi A. 2016. Environmental remediation to address childhood lead poisoning epidemic due to artisanal gold mining in Zamfara, Nigeria. Environ Health Perspect 124:1471-1478. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1510145.
- Wani AL, Ara A, Usmani JA. 2015. Lead toxicity: a review. Interdiscip Toxicol 8(2):55-64. doi:10.1515/intox-2015-0009.
- World Bank. 2011. Implementation completion and results report: Copperbelt environment project. Kabwe (Zambia): The World Bank. Report No.: ICR00001904. [accessed 2019 Aug 8].
  http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/615451468170065644/pdf/ICR19040P07096 Osclosed0Dec027020110.pdf.
- Yabe J, Nakayama SMM, Ikenaka Y, Yohannes YB, Bortey-Sam N, Kabalo AN, Ntaspisha J, Mizukawa H, Umemura T, Ishizuka M. 2018. Lead and cadmium excretion in feces and urine of children from polluted townships near a lead-zinc mine in Kabwe, Zambia. Chemosphere 202:48-55. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2018.03.079.
- Yabe J, Nakayama SMM, Ikenaka Y, Yohannes YB, Bortey-Sam N, Oroszlany B, Muzandu K, Choongo K, Kabalo AN, Ntapisha J, et al. 2015. Lead poisoning in children from

townships in the vicinity of a lead-zinc mine in Kabwe, Zambia. Chemosphere 119:941-947. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2014.09.028.

- Yan K, Dong Z, Wijayawardena MAA, Liu Y, Li Y, Naidu R. 2019. The source of lead determines the relationship between soil properties and lead bioaccessibility. Environ Pollut 246:53-59. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2018.11.104.
- Zulfiqar U, Farooq M, Hussain S, Maqsood M, Hussain M, Ishfaq M, Ahmad M, Anjum MZ. 2019. Lead toxicity in plants: Impacts and remediation. J Environ Manage 250. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.109557.

# Chapter 2

## Evaluating the Phytoremediation and Exposure Risk of Moringa oleifera Grown in Kabwe,

## Zambia

Marissa Mayfield<sup>1</sup> Samuel Mutiti<sup>1</sup>, Idah Ngoma<sup>1,2</sup>, Christine Mutiti<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences, Georgia College & State University, Milledgeville, Georgia, United States of America

<sup>2</sup> Miami University, Earth and Sciences Department, Oxford Ohio, United States of America

## Abstract

*Moringa oleifera* (Moringa) is a medicinal plant that has hyperaccumulating properties. Due to its medicinal benefits, Moringa was planted in the highly contaminated Mine Neighborhood near the former Broken Hill Mine in Kabwe, Zambia. However, an analysis of potential exposure risks to heavy metals via the use of Moringa grown in the area as nutritional and medicinal supplements was not performed prior to the tree's introduction in the area. This study evaluated this risk and determined whether the ability of medicinal plants like Moringa to hyperaccumulate heavy metals makes them unsafe for consumption if grown in polluted areas. The study also explored the phytoremediation potential of Moringa trees under field conditions. Plant and soil samples were collected from 60 households and the David Ramushu school (which serves children pre-K to 12<sup>th</sup> grade) in the Mine Neighborhood. The field samples were then analyzed for heavy metal concentrations. The results showed that it was unsafe to consume more than 1 g/day of Moringa plant parts if the trees are grown in contaminated areas. It was also determined that Moringa needed to be used in combination with other known phytoremediation plants to efficiently remediate the contaminated soils of the Mine Neighborhood.

**Keywords:** phytostabilization, phytoextraction, blood lead levels, heavy metal poisoning, mining

### Introduction

There are currently twenty-three known toxic heavy metals on Earth (Jaishankar et al. 2014). Their concentrations in surface soils have increased due to anthropogenic activities releasing them from their confines into the open environment. Their toxicity to humans varies depending on the metal, exposure pathway, length of exposure, and concentration of the contaminant. Some of the heavy metals, such as selenium, are biologically beneficial and necessary in small quantities, however, in large amounts they can be toxic and dangerous. In small amounts, selenium is required by living things for the performance of metabolic processes in the body but negatively affects the health of the kidneys, liver, and muscles in high quantities (Natasha et al. 2018). On the other hand, heavy metals such as lead have no known function in living organisms and can cause serious harm, even in small amounts. Lead, together with arsenic (a metalloid) and uranium, can cause deficiencies in essential metals and nutrients, as well as disrupting biological processes in the body (Jaishankar et al. 2014). For example, arsenic will disrupt mitosis, while uranium can cause kidney failure and/or weakening of the bones. Lead can replace essential metals and subsequently causing normal bodily functions to halt and can cause weak bones when it substitutes for calcium in the bones (Jaishankar et al. 2014; Natasha et al. 2018; Rump et al. 2019).

High concentrations of heavy metals in the soils, which are increased due to anthropogenic processes, must subsequently be removed from the open environment. However, traditional remediation techniques for contaminated areas are costly. In recent years, phytoremediation has emerged as a cost-effective method for rehabilitating contaminated areas in lieu of their more traditional counterparts such as surface capping, soil removal, and solidification (Liu et al. 2018). Phytoremediation is a form of bioremediation that uses plants to

improve the conditions of the environment. Plants can be used to absorb toxic contaminants from soils into their structures (phytoextraction) or they can use their roots to immobilize the metals and keep them in place (phytostabilization). Plants can also take up the contaminants and release them back into the environment in a less harmful form via transpiration (phytovolatilization), break down the contaminants using their natural enzymes and various metabolic processes (phytodegradation), or manipulate the flow of contaminated groundwater to keep the pollution in one area (hydraulic control) (Muthusaravanan et al. 2018). Various plants can perform different types of phytoremediation, however, not all plants are capable of remediation (Muthusaravanan et al. 2018; Soliman and Sugiyama 2016). Plants that can take up significant amounts of metals, typically over 1000 ppm, are known as hyperaccumulators. These plants can perform phytoremediation. Over 400 identified hyperaccumulators already exist with more being evaluated and added annually as the search for efficient remediation techniques continues (Soliman and Sugiyama 2016).

One plant of interest is Moringa, which has been shown to have numerous medicinal properties while also being a heavy metal hyperaccumulator (Amadi and Tanee 2014; Anwar et al. 2007). This plant has great potential for use in contaminated areas due to its ability to either improve negative health effects caused by heavy metals or reduce the concentrations of the metals in the environment. One question asked in this study is whether these properties can be utilized at the same time by planting the trees in contaminated areas where both human and environmental health need treatment or if their use are mutually exclusive. The main goal of this study was to answer the above question by assessing the phytoremediation potential of Moringa in the field and evaluate the potential of different plant parts to increase heavy metal exposure if they are grown and consumed in heavily contaminated areas.

#### **Materials and Methods**

#### Site description

This study was conducted in Kabwe, Zambia which is the home of the former Broken Hill Mine (latitude -14.45528, longitude 28.43360). The study focused on one area called the Mine neighborhood shown in Figure 1 below. The mine operated for nearly nine decades extracting and processing lead and zinc ores. The mine was shut down in 1994 for economic reasons by the Zambian government who had been operating it under the Zambia Consolidated Copper Mines (BMR 2016; Mumba 2014). Despite being closed, the mine continues to act as the pollutant source of lead, zinc, cadmium, arsenic and other metals. These heavy metals have been and continue to g mobilized from the mine site as dust particles before traveling into the surrounding neighborhood. This has resulted in a layer of heavy metals blanketing the soil and covering other surfaces in the neighborhood. The presence of these toxic metals continuously puts the health of the residents at risk (Carrington 2017; Kribek et al. 2019; Nyambe et al. 2018). Of the four metals/metalloids (lead, arsenic, uranium, and selenium) explored in this study, lead is the one that has received the most attention and has been extensively studied in the area. Numerous studies have investigated the impact of lead on the people of Kabwe by testing lead levels in their blood stream (Bose-O'Reilly et al. 2018; Yabe et al. 2015; Yabe et. 2020)

Most children living in these neighborhoods (around the old mine) have blood lead levels (BLLs) averaging over ten times the 5  $\mu$ g/dL safety limit set by the United States' Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (Caravanos et al. 2014; Yabe et al. 2015). To help combat the negative health effects of lead pollution in Kabwe, the World Bank conducted a pilot study in the area. One of the products of the project was planting *Moringa oleifera* (Moringa) trees in the residential areas. The trees are used to stabilize the soils, provide shade during the hot

season, and counter the negative health effects of lead exposure when consumed for the plant's medicinal properties (Amadi and Tanee 2014; World Bank 2011). Unfortunately, there is a lack of information in literature about the risk associated with simultaneously using the Moringa tree for phytoremediation and as a medicinal supplement. This area, therefore, provides a perfect site for conducting this project and answering the project's main research question.

## Sample collection

Moringa plant samples (leaves, barks, stems, pods/seeds, and tree cores) were collected in the Mine Neighborhood (Figure 1) in June and December of 2019 (dry and wet season respectively) from sixty locations around peoples' houses and the David Ramushu Combined School which is located on the northwest edge of the neighborhood. Plant samples were collected from every other house that had Moringa trees or from the next available plant if the spatial gap between Moringa trees was too big. The plant parts were collected based on availability, because not all the trees had all the parts of interest present.

Leaves, stems, and pods were collected based on what could be reached from ground level as shown in Figure 2A. Leaves and stems were collected from trees by snapping them off the branches at the budding point and placing them in a labeled clean sample bag. Pods were collected in a similar manner and placed in separate bags to minimize cross contamination.

Bark samples were collected using a knife to remove the external layer until the fleshy green interior was exposed (Figure 2B). The samples were collected at convenient heights for the person sampling but at least a meter above ground. The bark was peeled off the trees directly into clean sample bags without touching them. All the bags were properly labeled with the location and Global Positioning System (GPS) coordinates as well as other general information about the sites. All this information was also recorded in a field notebook.

Plant cores were collected from the trunks using a Jim-Gem© 12" Increment Borer. Only trees that had a diameter of at least 20 cm were selected for core sampling. Each core was placed in a straw to keep them intact during transportation to the lab (Figure 2C) and then placed in a labeled bag.

Composite soil samples were collected from the top 5 cm at each sampling location using a clean shovel and Ziploc® bags (Figure 2D). The initial plan was to collect soil samples from around the roots of the trees but since some trees were located in places that were not conducive for soil disturbance (soil collecting would have ruined the landscaping) the soil at those houses was collected from a couple meters away from the trees (the closest convenient spot).

### Sample analysis

All samples were transported to the Soil Physics lab at the University of Zambia (UNZA) for processing. The tree cores were air dried for ~48 hours before being analyzed. The leaf, bark, stem, and pod samples were carefully, but thoroughly, washed in the lab to remove dust residue (Figure 3) before being placed in a Binder<sup>©</sup> oven to dry for ~ 48 hours at 70 °C. After drying, the samples were crushed to a powder and placed in labeled bags before metal analysis. Heavy metal quantification on the tree parts was conducted using an Olympus<sup>©</sup> X- ray Fluorescence (XRF) machine. The machine was calibrated daily before any samples were run to ensure that the instrument was performing as expected. For extra quality control, the samples were analyzed six times and the average was calculated.

Soil samples were analyzed for total lead concentrations at UNZA's Soil Science Analytical lab. The soils were digested using the Aqua Regia method and the metals were quantified using Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy (AAS) as described by Hamvumba et al. (2014).

## Statistical analysis

Analysis of variance (ANOVA) tests and descriptive statistics were utilized to gain insight into the data and understand relationships between sample locations and plant parts. An ANOVA was used to test whether there was a significant difference in the uptake of metals across plant parts. ANOVAs were also employed to determine which of the heavy metals examined (lead, arsenic, selenium, and uranium) was taken up in significantly higher quantities relative to the other metals. For all analyses, the confidence level was set at 95% (alpha value of 0.05).

#### Safe daily intake

Recommended safe daily intake levels for Moringa consumption (using the average concentrations of lead in the field samples) were determined based on the Interim Reference Level (IRL) established by the United States' Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for daily consumption of a lead contaminated food source. Lead was the focus metal for intake level calculations because it was the most concentrated metal at the field site. The reference level is set at 3  $\mu$ g/day for children and 12.5  $\mu$ g/day for adults. The allowable amounts of Moringa (dry mass in grams) that can be consumed without raising an individual's BLL over the CDC safety limit (5  $\mu$ g/dL) based on the above IRLs are provided in Table 1.

#### Results

## Uptake and distribution within the plant

The highest average uptake of lead was seen in the bark at an average concentration of 309.5 ppm, while the lowest average was in the cores at 8.04 ppm (Figure 4). The average concentration of lead in the various plant parts were all significantly different from each other. The p-values were less than 0.001 for all the comparisons except between leaves and stems

which still showed a weak significant difference at a p-value of 0.049. Arsenic had the second highest average concentration of the four metals of interest. Its highest concentration was in the bark (50.66 ppm) and lowest in the cores (3.62 ppm). Comparisons of arsenic uptake among the different parts showed significant differences in uptake (p-values less than 0.02). The only exceptions were the comparisons between seeds and cores (p-value of 0.29) and between leaves and stems (p-value of 0.3). Uranium followed similar uptake patterns to lead and arsenic with the highest concentration in the bark (19.5 ppm) and the lowest in the cores (1.1 ppm). At the set 95% confidence level, uranium uptake in the different parts were all significantly different from each other (p-values less than 0.02). Selenium ranged in concentration from a low of 2.03 ppm in the cores to a high of 8.8 ppm in the leaves. The only parts of the plant that were significantly different from each other were the bark and cores (p-value of 0.003). The rest of the concentrations were not significantly different from each other with p-values all greater than 0.1.

## Soil concentrations

Soil lead concentrations ranged from a low of 296 ppm to a high of 5017 ppm. The average concentration of lead in soil was 2158 ppm. The highest concentrations were closest to the mine and decreased with distance from the old mine site. There is some spatial variation in the soil concentrations within the neighborhood (Figure 5).

#### Daily intake estimates

Estimates of the safe daily intake quantities of Moringa (based on field samples) ranged from contaminated soils 0.001 g/day to 0.5 g/day (Table 1).

## Discussion

#### Uptake and distribution within the plant

This study evaluated the uptake of lead, arsenic, selenium, and uranium in various parts of the Moringa tree to gain some insight on where it stores the heavy metals and also whether it acts as an additional pathway for heavy metal exposure to people consuming it when grown in contaminated areas. For three of the four metals (lead, arsenic, and uranium) the highest concentrations were found in the bark whereas the lowest amounts were in the cores. Several plants are known to take up heavy metals without their health deteriorating, but they must be in a homeostatic balance for this to occur (Alscher and Erturk 2002; Dat et al. 2000; Foyer et al. 1994). To achieve this balance, the metals must be distributed throughout the plants. If the metals are not processed properly within the plant, they can potentially replace essential metals and cause stress in the plants (Malayeri et al. 2008).

The first route of transport for metals and nutrients in plants is through the transpiration stream located in the xylem (Khan et al. 2014; Page et al. 2012). The xylem consists of vascular tissues that move water and nutrients into plants (Page et al. 2012). The metals and nutrients get moved to photosynthetic and chlorophyll-rich parts of the plants like the leaves (Page and Feller 2005, 2015; Page et al. 2006). A secondary transport pathway is found in the phloem. It can relocate many non-essential metals into other parts of the plants (Richau et al. 2009; Yang et al. 2006). While transportation via the xylem is virtually the same for all heavy metals, transport via the phloem varies. There are three main methods of phloem redistribution. The first is efficient mobility via the phloem into new plant growth. Nickel travels in the phloem this way. The second method also has high phloem mobility but at a slightly slower rate. These metals which include zinc and cadmium are deposited into the meristems that include growing root and shoot tips. The third method involves little to no mobility in the phloem. This causes metals such as

iron and manganese to be stored in the leaves where they were first transported via the xylem (Herren and Feller 1994, 1996; Page and Feller 2015; Richau et al. 2009; Riesen and Feller 2005; Van Bel 2003; Van Bel and Gamalei 1992; Yang et al. 2006; Zeller and Feller 1998).

The high accumulation of arsenic, lead, and uranium in the bark in comparison to the other three plant parts could suggest that they are redistributed through the phloem via the same pathway as nickel. They seem to rapidly move into expanding plant growth such as the new layers of bark or young leaves and stems. As the bark continues to grow, it offers a place to store these metals while having little to no interference on plant growth. The low accumulation of these same metals in the cores is most likely due to the xylem pushing out these non-essential metals so they do not accumulate there, metals are just passing through this part. Due to the core samples being comprised mostly of xylem cells, the low concentration of uranium, arsenic, and lead in the cores is expected. Another possible reason for the higher concentrations of metals in the barks is due to Moringa being a heavy metal hyperaccumulator. Hyperaccumulators tend to compartmentalize metal ions in the parts of a plant where the metals would not have access to cellular sites that are necessary for maintaining plant life (Amadi and Tanee 2014; Richau et al. 2009; Tangahu et al. 2011; Yang et al. 2006). In either case, since the nutrient stream (xylem) and the leaves are vital to the wellbeing and functioning of the plant it makes sense that nonessential heavy metals would be moved away from the xylem.

New leaves and stems do not contribute to photosynthesis as significantly as their mature counterparts so there would be minimal interruption to plant function by distributing the metals here. It is possible that as they grow bigger the plants stop distributing the metals to these parts and the increase in biomass dilutes the earlier concentrations of lead, arsenic, and uranium. The relatively high presence of lead and arsenic in the pods could also be due to the redistribution of

metals via the phloem into new plant growth. By going into the newly formed fruiting bodies, the metals do less harm to the plant as a whole (Herren and Feller 1994).

The difference in the concentration of metals in the bark versus the leaves could also be due to Moringa being a deciduous tree (Chukwuebuka 2015) and atmospheric deposition in porous bark (Moreira et al. 2018). The leaves are shed off on a seasonal basis while the bark is not. The longer lifespan of bark in comparison to the leaves could be the reasoning behind the higher accumulation of metals there. The bark is showing years of accumulation of metals while the leaves are just showing a single growing season's worth of metal concentrations (Ugulu et al. 2016).

Secondary to bark, the concentrations for uranium were highest in the pods/seeds followed by stems then leaves. Its accumulation could also be explained with the same concept of the phloem redistributing metals into new plant growth. However, little is known about what causes certain metals to be redistributed to certain parts of the plants and metals do not behave the same way, so discrepancies are expected (Van Bel 2003).

Another possible reason Moringa trees accumulate heavy metals and push them outwards into the bark and leaves could be to deter herbivores or disease-causing microorganisms from consuming it (Behmer et al. 2005; Boyd and Martens 1998; Fones et al. 2010; Galeas et al. 2007; Hanson et al. 2004; Horger et al. 2013; Jiang et al. 2005; Pollard and Baker 1996; Poschenrieder et al. 2006; Rascio and Navari- Izzo 2011; Rathinasabapathi et al. 2007). Insect deterrence is a reasonable explanation for why Moringa in this study accumulated metals in certain parts of its structure. Based on previous research conducted with other plants, it is more likely that deterrence would be an explanation for why metals accumulated in the leaves. However, there is no evidence against this hypothesis being used to explain the heavy metal presence in the barks

as well. Hanson et al. (2004) saw the presence of selenium acting as a deterrence against phloemfeeding aphids. Additionally, many studies have been carried out on plants using arsenic, cadmium, nickel, zinc, and selenium as active deterrents against insect consumption while none studied the use of lead. There is a need for research on the use of lead as an active deterrent to insects and other pests by hyperaccumulator plants as well as to understand the transport and distribution of heavy metals in Moringa trees. This was beyond the scope of this current study.

Results for the current study show that lead was the most absorbed and translocated metal across all the plant parts. This could be explained by the fact that Broken Hill Mine, which is the source of the pollutants, was a lead-zinc mine. The other metals are generally found in relatively lower concentrations in the soils around the neighborhood. Selenium was the least translocated heavy metal of the four metals of interest in this study. This is not unusual as McLean and Bledsoe (1992) reported in their study. Selenium is a very common metal detected in contaminated areas but not necessarily in large amounts (McLean and Bledsoe 1992).

#### Phytoremediation potential

Moreno et al. (2008), Prasad and De Oliviera Frietas (2003), Rodriguez et al. (2005), and Van Ginneken et al. (2007) describe phytoremediation as the use of plants to solve environmental degradation problems by removing hazardous materials from the environment. At all of the sites sampled around the Mine Neighborhood, in this study, lead concentration in soils (with the lowest detected value being 296 ppm ) exceeded the standard safe limits set by South Africa (230 ppm) and Canada (120 ppm) (Mathee et al. 2018) but not all exceeded the international and USEPA safe limit of 400 kg/kg (Figure 5). Two sites in the current study (296 and 349 ppm) had values below the international safety limit of 400 ppm but most values were above this safety level with the next lowest reading being 430 ppm and the maximum being 5850 ppm (Bose-O'Reily et al. 2018).

Despite every household in the neighborhood receiving a Moringa tree to plant in their yards, the plant was not present at every house visited. It appears not every household was able to successfully grow the tree. Even though Moringa is supposed to be a hardy tree (resistant and able to grow in areas with harsh climates and low soil nutrients), its low presence in the Mine Neighborhood suggests the tree would not be able to perform phytoremediation alone in this type of area (Foidl et al. 2001). Successful phytoremediation requires full coverage of the contaminated area to reduce mobilization, and the ideal plants would either be native plants or ones that can survive in extreme conditions (Gajic et al. 2018). Of the known phytoremediation methods, Gajic et al. (2018) suggest using phytostabilization to treat areas experiencing mine waste. They also suggest that phytoextraction, to a lesser degree, would be useful in these areas as well.

A combination of phytoremediation plants such as self- propagating sunflowers, stress tolerant members of the Brassicaccae family, and deep-rooted tree and grass species for stabilization (Forte and Mutiti 2017; Mourato et al. 2015; Santibanez et al. 2008; Schiemer 1940; Schnoor 1997) would be ideal additions to supplement the Moringa trees in contaminated areas. By utilizing both phytostabilization and phytoextraction, the metals would not only be made less mobile but also be removed from the soil. This would ideally reduce overall exposure to heavy metals in these areas.

#### Exposure through consumption of Moringa

While bioremediation using hyperaccumulators is important in polluted soils, it could potentially harm human health if the plants are both concentrating metals and being consumed. Since hyperaccumulators move a lot of the heavy metals into the shoots, it makes it dangerous to consume them as they would act as an additional exposure pathway for the people. Heavy metals do not tend to break down and as a result they get passed through the food chain. Based on the lead concentrations detected in the different parts of Moringa trees throughout the Mine Neighborhood, safe daily intake limits were calculated for people living in similarly contaminated areas. To consume the contaminated Moringa without risking raising one's BLL over the CDC safety limit of 5  $\mu$ g/dL, one can only consume <1 g/day of Moringa. No plant part could be eaten in quantities larger than 1 g/day without potentially increasing the BLLs above the critical value if 5  $\mu$ g/dL. Due to the small amount of the tree that could be consumed daily and still be deemed safe, it is not recommended that the people use Moringa medicinally if it were grown in contaminated soils. Consumption of Moringa for its health benefits would be negated by the negative health effects that come with the consumption of lead (Chibuike and Obiora 2014; Flannery et al. 2020; Huang et al. 1997; Kramer 2010; Mathee et al. 2018; Pehlivan 2009; Rahman et al. 2013). This consumption risk is further increased since other heavy metals such as arsenic and selenium are present in those plant parts as well.

## Conclusion

This study evaluated the role Moringa plants play in phytoremediation and exposure to heavy metals in heavily polluted areas. The study also provides some knowledge about how Moringa distributes lead, arsenic, uranium, and selenium within the plant. Additionally, the study provided estimates of daily safe intake values for consuming Moringa that is grown in

contaminated areas. The chosen study site was Kabwe, Zambia in an area that is heavily polluted with heavy metals such as lead, arsenic, selenium and uranium amongst others. This site was chosen because it also had numerous Moringa trees that were planted to aid in remediation and provide nutritional supplements to combat the negative health effects of lead exposure in people.

The study concluded that despite Moringa trees accumulating significant amounts of heavy metals in their shoots, Moringa is a poor to moderate phytoremediation plant for areas with high heavy metal contamination. The plant did not grow in every yard that planted the tree. Additionally, several Moringa plants did not have enough biomass to effectively remove heavy metals from the soil. However, Moringa trees could potentially be used for phytoremediation in combination with other plants that have larger biomass and are more tolerant to harsh conditions.

The high accumulation of lead in the different parts of the Moringa plant makes it unsuitable for use as a phytoremediator and a nutritional supplement at the same time. The calculated safe daily intake estimates show that consuming more than half a gram of the plant could increase an individual's BLL to values above the established safe level of 5  $\mu$ g/dL. Results from this field study also showed that Moringa stored most of the lead, arsenic, and uranium in the bark and selenium in the leaves. The cores concentrated the least amount of all the metals studied. The relatively high accumulation of metals in the bark could be explained by the redistribution of metals to parts of the plant that are not essential to photosynthesis via the phloem. It could also potentially be due to plants using metals as a method of deterrence against herbivore consumption.

## Acknowledgements:

The authors would like to thank the students, staff, and faculty from Georgia College & State University for their support throughout this project. In addition, the authors would also like to thank the National Science Foundation and the Fulbright for their financial support

## References

- Alscher RG, Erturk N, Heath LS. 2002. Role of superoxide dismutases (SODs) in controlling oxidative stress in plants. J Exp Bot 53(372):1331-1341. doi: 10.1093/jexbot/53.372.1331.
- Amadi N, Tanee FBG. 2014. Efficacy of *Moringa oleifera* as a phytoextraction plant in the remediation of heavy metals polluted soil. Afr J Plant Sci 8(12):546-553. doi:10.5897/ajps2014.1226.
- Anwar F, Latif S, Ashraf M, Gilani AH. 2007. *Moringa oleifera*: a food plant with multiple medicinal uses. Phytother Res 21(1):17-25. doi:10.1002/ptr.2023.
- Behmer ST, Lloyd CM, Raubenheimer D, Stewart-Clark J, Knight J, Leighton RS, Harper FA, Smith JAC. 2005. Metal hyperaccumulation in plants: mechanisms of defense against insect herbivores. Funct Ecol 19:55-66. doi: 10.1111/j.0269-8463.2005.00943.x.
- BMR. 2016. The Kabwe Mine. London (Eng): Corporates Online; [accessed 2020 Nov 02]. <a href="http://www.bmrplc.com/kabwe\_mine.php">http://www.bmrplc.com/kabwe\_mine.php</a>.
- Bose-O'Reilly S, Yabe J, Makumba J, Schutzmeier P, Ericson B, Caravanos J. 2018. Lead intoxicated children in Kabwe, Zambia. Environ Res 165:420-424. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2017.10.024.
- Boyd RS, Martens SN. 1998. Nickel hyperaccumulation by *Thlaspi montanum* Var. Montanum (Brassicaceae): a constitutive trait. Am J Bot 85(2):259-265. doi: 10.2307/2446314.
- Caravanos, J, Dowling R, Téllez-Rojo MM, Cantoral A, Kobrosly R, Estrada D, Orjuela M, Gualtero S, Ericson B, Rivera A, et al. 2014. Blood lead levels in Mexico and pediatric

burden of disease implications. Ann Glob Health 80(4):269-277. doi:10.1016/j.aogh.2014.08.002.

Carrington D. 2017. The world's most toxic town: the terrible legacy of Zambia's lead mines. Kabwe (Zambia): The Guardian; [accessed 2019 Oct 14]. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/may/28/the-worlds-most-toxic-town-the-terrible-legacy-of-zambias-lead-mines.

- Chibuike GU, Obiora SC. 2014. Heavy metal polluted soils: effect on plants and bioremediation methods. Appl Environ Soil Sci 2014: 1-12. doi:10.1155/2014/752708.
- Chukwuebuka E. 2015. *Moringa oleifera* "The mother's best friend". Int J Nutri Food Sci 4(6):624-630. doi:10.11648/j.ijnfs.20150406.14.
- Dat J, Vandenabeele S, Vranova E, Van Montagu M, Inze D, Van Breusegem. 2000. Dual action of the active oxygen species during plant stress responses. Cell Mol Life Sci 57(5):779-795. doi: 10.1007/s000180050041.
- Flannery BM, Dolan LC, Hoffman-Pennesi D, Gavelek A, Jones OE, Kanwal R, Wolpert B, Gensheimer K, Dennis S, Fitzpatrick S. 2020. U.S. Food and Drug Administration's interim reference levels for dietary lead exposure in children and women of childbearing age. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 110:1-20. doi: 10.1016/j.yrtph.2019.104516.
- Foidl N, Makkar HPS, Becker K. 2001. Potential of *Moringa oleifera* for agricultural and industrial uses. In: Fugile LJ, editor. The miracle tree: the multiple attributes of Moringa.
  Wageningen (The Netherlands): CTA Publications. p. 45-76.

- Fones, H. Davis CAR, Rico A, Fang F, Smith JAC, Preston GM. 2010. Metal hyperaccumulation armors plants against disease. PLoS Pathog 6(9):1-13. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1001093.
- Forte J, Mutiti S. 2017. Phytoremediation potential of *Helianthus annuus* and *Hydrangea paniculate* in copper and lead-contaminated soil. Water Air Soil Pollut 228(77):1-11. doi: 10.1007/s11270-017-3249-0.
- Foyer CH, Lelandais M, Kunert KJ. 1994. Photooxidative stress in plants. Physiol Plant 92(4):696-717. doi:10.1111/j.1399-3054.1994.tb03042.x.
- Gajic G, Djurdjevic L, Kostic O, Jaric S, Mitrovic M, Pavlovic P. 2018. Ecological potential of plants for phytoremediation and ecorestoration of fly ash deposits and mine wastes. Front Environ Sci 6(124):1-24. doi: 10.3389/fenvs.2018.00124.
- Galeas ML, Klamper EM, Bennett LE, Freeman JL, Kondratieff BC, Quinn CF, Pilon-Smits AH. 2007. Selenium hyperaccumulation reduces plant arthropods loads in the field. New Phytol 177:715-724. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2007.02285.x.
- Hamvumba R, Mataa M, Mweetwa AM. 2014. Evaluation of sunflower (*Helianthus annuus* L.), sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor* L.) and Chinese cabbage (*Brassica chinensis*) for phytoremediation of lead contaminated soils. Environ Pollut 3(2):65-73. doi:10.5539/ep.v3n2p65.
- Hanson B, Lindblom SD, Loeffler ML, Pilon-Smits EAH. 2004. Selenium protects plants from phloem- feeding aphids due to both deterrence and toxicity. New Phytol 162:655-662. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01067.x.

- Herren T, Feller U. 1994. Transfer of zinc from xylem to phloem in the peduncle of wheat. J Plant Nutr 17:1587-1598. doi: 10.1080/01904169409364831.
- Herren T, Feller U. 1996. Effect of locally increased zinc contents on zinc transport from the flag leaf lamina to the maturing grains of wheat. J Plant Nutr 19(2):379-387. doi: 10.1080/01904169609365128.
- Horger AC, Fones HN, Preston GM. 2013. The current status of the elemental defense hypothesis in relation to pathogens. Front Plant Sci 4(395):1-11. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00395.
- Huang JW, Chen J, Berti WR, Cunningham SD. 1997. Phytoremediation of lead- contaminated soils: role of synthetic chelates in lead phytoextraction. Environ Sci Tech 31:800-805. doi:10.1021/es9604828.
- Jaishankar M, Tseten T, Anbalagan N, Matthew BB, Beeregowda KN. 2014. Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals. Interdiscip Toxicol 7(2):60-72. doi: 10.2478/intox-2014-0009.
- Jiang RF, Ma DY, Zhao FJ, McGrath SP. 2005. Cadmium hyperaccumulation protects Thlaspi caerulescens from lead feeding damage by thrips (*Frankliniella occidentalis*). New Phytol 167:805-814. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2005.01452.x.
- Khan MA, Castro-Guerrero N, Medoza-Cozatl DG. 2014. Moving toward a precise nutrition: preferential loading of seeds with essential nutrients over non-essential toxic elements. Front Plant Sci 5(51):1-6. doi:10.3389/fpls.2014.00051.

- Kramer U. 2010. Metal hyperaccumulation in plants. Annu Rev of Plant Biol 61:517-534. doi: 10.1146/annurev-arplant-042809-112156.
- Kribek B, Nyambe I, Majer V, Knesl I, Mihaljevic M, Ettler V, Vanek A, Penizek V, Sracek O.
  2019. Soil contamination near the Kabwe Pb-Zn smelter in Zambia: environmental impacts and remediation measures proposal. J Geochem Explo 197:159-173. doi: 10.1016/j.gexplo.2018.11.018.
- Liu L, Li W, Song W, Guo M. 2018. Remediation techniques for heavy metal-contaminated soils: Principles and applicability. Sci Total Environ 633: 206-219. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.03.161.
- Malayeri BE, Chehregani A, Yousefi N, Lorestani B. 2008. Identification of the hyperaccumulator plants in copper and iron mine in Iran. Pak J Biol Sci 11(3):490-492. doi: 10.3923/pjbs.2008.490.492.
- Mathee A, Kootbodien T, Kapwata T, Naicker N. 2018. Concentrations of arsenic and lead in residential garden soil for four Johannesburg neighborhoods. Environ Res 167:524-527. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2018.08.012.
- McLean JE, Bledsoe BE. 1992. Behavior of metals in soil. Wasnhington (DC): Environmental Protection Agency. No.: 23884. [accessed 2020 Apr 16]. https://cfpub.epa.gov/si/si\_public\_record\_Report.cfm?Lab=ORD&dirEntryId=42889
- Moreira TCL, Amato-Lourenco LF, da Silva GT, Saldiva de Andre CD, de Andre PA, Barrozo LV, Singer JM, Saldiva PHN, Saiki M, Locosselli GM. 2018. The use of tree barks to monitor traffic related air pollution: a case study in Sao Paulo-Brazil. Front Environ Sci 2018:1-12. doi:10.3389/fenvs.2018.00072.

- Moreno FN, Anderson CWN, Stewart RB, Robinson BH. 2008. Phytofiltration of mercurycontaminated water: volatilization and plant-accumulation aspects. Environ Exp Bot 62(1): 78-85. doi:10.1016/j.envexpbot.2007.07.007.
- Mourato MP, Moreira IN, Leitao I, Pinto FR, Sales JR, Martins LL. 2015. Effect of heavy metals in plants of the genus *Brassica*. Int J Mol Sci 16(8):17975-17998. doi: 10.3390/ijms160817975.
- Mumba E. 2014. EPL plans to re-open Kabwe Mine, says Report [blog]. Zambia Mining Magazine. [accessed 2020 Nov 02]. http://www.miningnewszambia.com/epl-plans-to-reopen-kabwe-mine-says-report/.
- Muthusaravanan S, Sivarajasekar N, Vivek JS, Paramasivan T, Naushad M, Prakashmaran J, Gayathri V, Al-Duaij OK. 2018. Phytoremediation of heavy metals: mechanisms, methods, and enhancements. Environ Chem Lett 16:1339-1359. doi:10.1007/s10311-018-0762-3.
- Natasha N, Shahid M, Niazi NK, Khalid S. 2018. A critical review of selenium biogeochemical behavior in soil-plant system with an inference to human health. Environ Pollut 234:915-934. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2017.12.019.
- Nyambe I, Chirwa M, Myoni FC. 2018. Legacy of closed mines in Zambia- a case of Kabwe mine. Lusaka (Zambia): University of Zambia.
- Page V, Blosch RM, Feller U. 2012. Regulation of shoot growth, root development and manganese allocation in wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) genotypes by light intensity. Plant Growth Regul 67:209-215. doi: 10.1007/s10725-012-9679-1.

- Page V, Feller U. 2005. Selective transport of zinc, manganese, nickel, cobalt and cadmium in the root system and transfer to the leaves in young wheat plants. Ann Bot 96(3):425-434. doi: 10.1093/aob/mci189.
- Page V, Feller U. 2015. Heavy metals in crop plants: transport and redistribution processes on the whole plant level. Agron 2015(5):447-463. doi: 10.3390/agronomy5030447.
- Page V, Weisskopf L, Feller U. 2006. Heavy metals in white lupin: uptake, root-to-shoot transfer and redistribution within the plant. New Phytol 171(2):329-341. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2006.01756.
- Pehlivan E, Ozkan AM, Dinc S, Parlayici S. 2009. Adsorption of Cu2+ and Pb2+ ion on dolomite powder. J Hazard Mater 167(1-3):1044-1049. doi:10.1016/j.jhazmat.2009.01.096.
- Pollard AJ, Baker AJM. 1996. Quantitative genetics of zinc hyperaccumulation in *Thlaspi caerulescens*. New Phytol 132(1):113-118. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.1996.tb04515.x.
- Poschenrieder C, Tolra R, Barcelo J. 2006. Can metals defend plants against biotic stress? Trends Plant Sci 11(6):1-8. doi:10.1016/j.tplants.2006.04.007.
- Prasad MNV, de Oliveira Freitas HM. 2003. Metal hyperaccumulation in plants- biodiversity prospecting for phytoremediation technology. Electron J Biotechn 6(3):110-146. doi: 10.2225/vol6-issue3-fulltext-6.
- Rahman M, Azirun S, Boyce A. 2013. Enhanced accumulation of copper and lead in amaranth (Amaranthis paniculatus), Indian mustard (Brassica juncea) and sunflower (Helianthus annuus). PloS One 8(5):1-9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0062941.

- Rascio N, Navari-Izzo F. 2011. Heavy metal hyperaccumulating plants: How and why do they do it? And what makes them so interesting?. Plant Sci 180(2): 169-181. doi: 10.1016/j.plantsci.2010.08.016.
- Rathinasabapathi B, Rangasamy M, Froeba J, Cherry RH, McAuslane HJ, Capinera JL, Srivastava M, Ma LQ. 2007. Arsenic hyperaccumulation in the Chinese brake fern (*Pteris vittata*) deters grasshopper (*Schistocerca americana*) herbivory. New Phytol 175:363-369. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2007.02099.x.
- Richau KH, Kozhevnikova AD, Seregin IV, Vooijs R, Koevoets PLM, Smith JAC, Ivanov VB, Schat H. 2009. Chelation by histidine inhibits the vacuolar sequestration of nickel in roots of the hyperaccumulator *Thlaspi caerulescens*. New Phytol 183:106-116. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.02826.x.
- Riesen O, Feller U. 2005. Redistribution of nickel, cobalt, manganese, zinc and cadmium via the phloem in young and maturing wheat. J Plant Nutr 28(3):421-430. doi: 10.1081/PLN-200049153.
- Rodriguez L, Lopez-Bellido FJ, Carnicer A, Recreo F, Tallos A, Monteagudo JM. 2005.
  Mercury recovery from soils by phytoremediation. In: Lichtfouse E, Schwarzbauer J,
  Robert D, editors. Environmental Chemistry. Berlin, Heidelberg (Germany): Springer. p. 197-204.
- Rump A, Eder S, Lamkowski A, Hermann C, Abend M, Port M. 2019. A quantitative comparison of the chemo- and radiotoxicity of uranium at different enrichment grades. Toxicol Lett 313:159-168. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2019.07.004.

- Santibanez C, Verdugo C, Ginocchio R. 2008. Phytostabilization of copper mine tailings with biosolids: implications for metal uptake and productivity of *Lolium perenne*. Sci Total Environ 395(1):1-10. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2007.12.033.
- Schiemer EL. 1940. The growing of *Populus deltoides* in South Africa. J S Afr For Assoc 5(1):17-28. doi:10.1080/03759873.1940.9630990.
- Schnoor JL. 1997. Phytoremediation. Pittsburgh (PA): Ground-Water Remediation Technologies Analysis Center. Report No.: TE-98-01. [accessed 2020 June 24]. https://cluin.org/download/toolkit/phyto\_e.pdf.
- Soliman WS, Sugiyama S. 2016. Phytoremediation and tolerance capacity of *Moringa* to cadmium and its relation to nutrients content. Pollut Res 35:23-27.
- Tangahu BV, Abdullah SRS, Basri H, Idris M, Anuar N, Mukhlisin M. 2011. A review on heavy metals (As, Pb, and Hg) uptake by plants through phytoremediation. Int J Chem Eng 2011:1-31. doi: 10.1155/2011/939161.
- Ugulu I, Unver MC, Dogan Y. 2016. Determination and comparison of heavy metal accumulation level of *Ficus carcia* bark and leaf samples in Artvin, Turkey. Oxid Commun 39(1-2):765-775.
- Van Bel, AJE. 2003. The phloem, a miracle of ingenuity. Plant Cell Environ 26(1):125-149. doi:10.1046/j.1365-3040.2003.00963.x.
- Van Bel AJE, Gamalei YV. 1992. Ecophysiology of phloem loading in source leaves. Plant Cell Environ 15(3):265-270. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3040.1992.tb00973.x.

- Van Ginneken L, Meers E, Guisson R, Ruttens A. 2007. Phytoremediation for heavy metalcontaminated soils combined with bioenergy production. J Environ Eng Landsc Manage 15(4):227-236. doi: 10.1080/16486897.2007.9636935.
- World Bank. 2011. Implementation completion and results report: Copperbelt environment project. Kabwe (Zambia): The World Bank. Report No.: ICR00001904. [accessed 2019 Aug 8].
  http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/615451468170065644/pdf/ICR19040P07096 Osclosed0Dec027020110.pdf.
- Yabe J, Nakayama SMM, Ikenaka Y, Yohannes YB, Bortey-Sam N, Oroszlany B, Muzandu K, Choongo K, Kabalo AN, Ntapisha J, et al. 2015. Lead poisoning in children from townships in the vicinity of a lead-zinc mine in Kabwe, Zambia. Chemosphere 119:941-947. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2014.09.028.
- Yabe J, Nakayama SM, Nakata H, Toyomaki H, Yohannes YB, Muzandu K, Kataba A, Zyambo G, Hiwatari M, Narita D, et al. 2020.Current trends of blood lead levels, distribution patterns and exposure variations among household members in Kabwe,
  Zambia. Chemosphere 243:125412. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.125412.
- Yang X, Li T, Yang J, He Z, Lu L, Meng F. 2006. Zinc compartmentation in root, transport into xylem, and absorption into leaf cells in the hyperaccumulating species of *Sedum alfredii* Hance. Planta 224:185-195. doi: 10.1007/s00425-005-0194-8.
- Zeller S, Feller U. 1998. Redistribution of cobalt and nickel in detached wheat shoots: effects of steam-girdling and of cobalt and nickel supply. Biol Plant 41:427-434. doi: 10.1023/A:1001858728977.

Plant Part	Average Concentration (ppm)	Daily allowable intake for children to not exceed 3 ug (g)	Daily allowable intake for adults to not exceed 12.5 ug (g)
Bark	309.5	9.69 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>	4.03 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>
Pods/Seeds	27.0	1.11 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	4.62 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>
Leaves	150.8	1.98 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>	8.28 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>
Cores	8.0	3.74 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	1.56 x 10 <sup>.1</sup>
Stems	106.8	2.80 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>	1.17 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>

Table 1. The amount of Moringa tree (in grams) that can be consumed by children and adults, respectively, without exceeding the IRL for daily allowable limit suggested by the US FDA.





Figure 1



Figure 2



Figure 3



Figure 4



Figure 5
## **Figure captions**

Figure 1. A) A map of Africa highlighting Zambia in red, B) The town of Kabwe in Zambia is marked with a red star, C) The entire town of Kabwe, with the location of Broken Hill Mine labeled by a yellow marker, D) The study sites for sample collection, the David Ramushu Combined School and the Mine Neighborhood, as well as Broken Hill Mine are marked.

Figure 2A. The collection of leaves from the Moringa tree. B). Bark sample collection using a knife to expose the green inner layer is shown. C). A core sample placed in a straw for protection from breakage. D). The collection of soil from the homes of houses with Moringa.

Figure 3. Members of the research team washing the dust residue from the samples.

Figure 4. Concentrations of Pb, U, Se, and As in the bark, pods/seeds, leaves, cores, and stems of the Moringa trees studied.

Figure 5: Spatial distribution of lead in soils around the Mine Neighborhood in Kabwe, Zambia. The highest concentrations are in areas closest to the old Broken Hill Mine and some isolated pockets within the neighborhood.

# Chapter 3

Evaluating the Difference in Metal Uptake of *Moringa oleifera* Plants Treated with Various Soil Amendments

Marissa Mayfield

Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences, Georgia College & State University,

Milledgeville, Georgia, United States of America

# Abstract

*Moringa oleifera* (Moringa) is a tree that has the ability to hyperaccumulate large amounts of heavy metals. As a result, Moringa can be used for phytoremediation. Studies have shown that amending the soils can enhance a plant's ability to perform phytoremediation. The primary goal of this study was to investigate the effects of mycorrhizae on the uptake of lead by Moringa plants and their phytoremediation potential when grown under lab conditions. The second goal was to assess the potential risk of consuming Moringa grown in lead contaminated soils. In this study, two sets of Moringa plants were treated with 10, 000 ppm solutions of lead nitrate as well as mycorrhizae to understand the uptake potential of the trees. The presence of lead in the plants and soil was then quantified using XRF spectrometry. Using ANOVA tests as well as bioconcentration, translocation, and enrichment factors it was determined that Moringa trees are weakly suitable, but not very ideal, for phytoremediation in highly contaminated areas. This study also determined that the consumption of Moringa grown in contaminated soils is likely to pose a serious threat to the health of children and adults despite the presence or absence of additional amendments.

Keywords: phytoremediation, lead, metal accumulation, mycorrhizae, exposure risk

### Introduction

The effect that mining has on the health of the environment and its inhabitants is a global issue (Stewart 2019) that continues to plague humanity. Many countries depend on mining as a major source of national gross domestic product and personal incomes. Unfortunately, in many developing countries the problems that accompany mining are not always considered before, during, or after mining operations begin. Even in industrialized countries where environmental consciousness and regulation exist these issues occur. As a result, water, soil, crops, air, and wildlife in the surrounding environments are contaminated. Many people living in areas close to the mines are exposed to elevated levels of pollutants and their health suffers as a result. Blood lead levels (BLLs) over the safety limit (5  $\mu$ g/dL) set by the United States' Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) are commonly seen in individuals living near such areas (Bello et al. 2016; Safi et al. 2019; Tirima et al. 2016; Yabe et al. 2015). Without rehabilitative action, the health of these people will continue to deteriorate, sometimes to the point of death, even when exposure is acute. Moreover, the environment becomes more difficult to remediate the longer these conditions persist, and the contamination goes unchecked (Chukwu and Oji 2018).

To make matters worse some of these mines are found in less affluent neighborhoods resulting in these populations being disproportionately affected compared to their affluent counterparts. Whatever the reason, the people living near these mines are economically disadvantaged and do not have the option to relocate, making their health dependent on the remediation of their neighborhoods (Mathee et al. 2018). The rehabilitation of heavy metal contaminated areas has occurred for many decades and as a result many remediation technologies exist. In one of the heavily contaminated areas of Kabwe, Zambia, a project was initiated to lessen the effect of lead pollution on the neighborhoods surrounding a closed mine.

The mine is located in the southern end of the town and was called Broken Hill Mine. This was a very productive lead and zinc mine. However, this resulted in extensive lead contamination in the area that permeates the neighborhoods, and subsequently impacts the residents' livelihood. As part of a pilot project carried out by the World Bank, *Moringa oleifera* (Moringa) trees were given to the residents of the Mine Neighborhood to plant in their yards because of the trees' hyperaccumulating and medicinal abilities (World Bank 2011).

Moringa trees are well known for their medicinal and nutritional value. They have the capability to treat nearly 300 diseases and the plant offers many benefits due to its antibacterial, antifungal, diuretic, and antihypertensive properties (Anwar et al. 2007; Fahey 2005; Foidl et al. 2001). Most parts of the tree can be consumed as they offer either a nutritional or health benefit. In addition to its medicinal attributes, Moringa is also capable of hyperaccumulating heavy metals. This gives it the potential to perform phytoextraction, a type of phytoremediation, in contaminated areas. Phytoremediation is a form of bioremediation in which plants are used to remediate contaminated areas. Phytoextraction involves the plants absorbing heavy metals while performing normal plant processes and then storing the metals in various parts of the plant (Amadi and Tanee 2014; Soliman and Sugiyama 2016).

One of the most prevalent heavy metals in the world is lead, which is usually accompanied by other metals. Lead is one of 23 known toxic heavy metals. While some heavy metals are necessary, in low quantities, for biological processes to occur, lead is not required for any known biological function. In fact, lead is known to replace important cations and cause deficiencies in the body subsequently interrupting some of these biological functions (Jaishankar et al. 2014). Lead can damage nearly every system of the body and cause physical, mental, and intellectual disabilities. Additionally, the effects of lead poisoning can be fatal. Lead more

readily targets developing body tissues, therefore placing children are at higher risk for lead poisoning than fully developed adults (Cafasso 2018; Cronan 2019; Yabe et al. 2015).

This study investigated the ability of Moringa to perform phytoremediation in soils with elevated levels of lead. Due to Moringa's ability to hyperaccumulate heavy metals, it could potentially remove enough lead from the soil rendering it safe to use for agricultural purposes. The efficiency of Moringa to transport lead from the soils into and throughout the plants was also assessed together with the effect of mycorrhizae on Moringa's ability to take up lead and remove it from contaminated soil. Secondarily this study also investigated whether further exposure risk to heavy metals exists when consuming parts of the tree for its medicinal value, when Moringa is grown in contaminated soils.

#### **Materials and Methods**

## Seed germination and Moringa growth

Rorchio<sup>™</sup> Moringa *oleifera* seeds were purchased from Amazon©. The hard, exterior shell of at least 50 Moringa seeds were cracked prior to submerging them in water for 24 hours. The seeds were then planted in small plastic cups for germination using Sta-Green © Moisture Max Potting Mix plus Fertilizer soil. Two weeks after germination the seedlings were transplanted into larger pots (Figure 1A,1B,1C). Daily checks were conducted on the plants and they were watered, as necessary (typically every two days).

#### Experimental design 1

This experiment was carried out in a temperature-controlled greenhouse (21.1°C and 55% relative humidity) at Georgia College and State University (GCSU) in Milledgeville, GA. The plants were germinated during the end of the fall season (10/25/2019) before being transplanted into pots with equal amounts of soils. The plants were subjected to three different treatments in

the winter season (01/15/2020). The first treatment involved the application of 100 mL of a 10,000 ppm lead nitrate solution to the plants (referred to as Lead Only treatment). This treatment had a total of ten plants. The second treatment included the application of 100 mL of a 10,000 ppm lead nitrate solution and a solution of Root Naturally© Granular Endo Root Mycorrhizae to the plant soils (referred to as the Lead & Mycorrhizae treatment). One gram of powder mycorrhizae was also mixed into the soil of each of the ten plants in this treatment. The third treatment was a control treatment with five plants and no amendments added (referred to as Control, Figure 2A,2B).

The lead nitrate solution was made by dissolving 3 grams of lab-grade powdered lead nitrate with 3 liters of distilled water while the mycorrhizae solution was made by mixing 42.5 grams of mycorrhizae into 3.8 liters of water. The plants were grown for another four weeks and were watered every other day before being harvested at the end of winter 02/11/2020. During this period of the experiment the temperature in the greenhouse stayed relatively close to the set temperature of 21°C.

#### Plant harvest and sample preparation

Plant growth was tracked by measuring their heights before treatment application and prior to harvest. The height differences for each treatment were then calculated by subtracting the two readings to compare differences in growth between treatments for the same time frame. During harvest, the leaves (any part of the plant starting from the bud outward, Figure 3A) were removed from the plant first and then the stems were cut as close to the soil line as possible (Figure 3B). Finally, the roots were pulled from the soil (Figure 3C) and thoroughly washed and cleaned using a clean toothbrush to remove all of the soil particles. Samples of the soils in the pots were collected and bagged for drying. All the samples for the experiment were then dried at 70°C in the Binder© oven and then placed into sealable bags for crushing and storage prior to analysis.

# **Experimental design 2**

Another set of seeds were prepared for germination using the same methods as those in the 'Seed Germination and Moringa Growth' section above. After germination (which began in winter on 01/08/2020), the seedlings were placed in small pots and allowed to grow for three weeks. After the three-week growth period ended, one set of plants was removed from their pots and their roots were dipped in Root Naturally© Granular Endo Root Mycorrhizae (Figure 4A) before being replanted in mycorrhizae enriched soil. This treatment is referred to as 'Soil Pb Mycorrhizae' (Figure 4B). Another set of plants referenced as 'Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae' (Figure 4C) were watered with a liquid mycorrhizae solution. The solution was made by dissolving 14.3 grams of Wildroot© Pure Premium Mycorrhizae Fungi Organic Concentrate in 3.8 L of water. A third set of plants labeled as 'Lead Control' (Figure 4D) consisted of plants that were not treated with anything other than 50 mL of the lead nitrate solution that was also applied to the other two treatments.

There were 12 plants in the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae treatment group and 10 plants in both the Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae and Lead Control treatments. The plants were contaminated with 50 mL of the 10,000 ppm lead nitrate solution on 02/05/2020. The plants were allowed to grow and watered as necessary for two more weeks before being harvested on 2/20/2020. This experiment was carried out for a shorter time frame than initially planned because there were significant fluctuations in the internal greenhouse temperature (21°C to 30°C) due to the cooling system malfunctioning. This caused observable plant stress and resulted in early harvesting. The shoots (both the leaves and stems of the plants, Figure 5A) were harvested from each plant. The roots

were extracted from the soil (Figure 5B) but were frozen instead of being dried like the other set of plants due to the small amount of biomass present. These roots will be analyzed at a later time. After root removal, soil samples were collected and bagged for drying. The shoots and soil were dried in the Binder© oven, crushed as necessary, and bagged for analysis.

# Sample analysis

The metal concentrations of the samples were quantified using the Delta X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF) instrument by Olympus © (Boston, MA). The XRF instrument was calibrated daily to ensure that it produced accurate results. The data from the XRF analysis was processed using basic statistics and Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) tests in Microsoft Excel. The ANOVAs were used to compare lead uptake amongst the treatments and various plant parts using a 95% confidence level (alpha value of 0.05).

Three indices were calculated to determine the potential of Moringa to perform phytoremediation including the bioaccumulation factor (BCF), translocation factor (TF), and enrichment factors (EF). The formulas (Table 1) were adapted from the version used by Brankovic et al. (2019).

# Safe daily intake values

The average amount of Moringa parts that would be safe to consume when the plant is grown in soils with lead concentrations between 3000 ppm and 6500 ppm is less than a gram daily. The safe intake limit values were calculated based on the amount of lead taken up in the different plants parts and the Interim Reference Level (IRL) for safe consumption of food set by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) of 3.0  $\mu$ g/day for children and 12.5  $\mu$ g/day for adults (Flannery et al. 2020). The estimated safe quantities were computed by dividing the reference values by the concentrations (ppm) in the plant parts.

## Results

### Experimental design 1

No significant difference existed between lead concentrations in the soils of the Lead Only (3050.38 ppm) and Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments (3453.30 ppm), Figure 6. An ANOVA test showed a p-value of 0.41. However, the control group which was not treated with any of the 10,000 ppm lead nitrate solution did show a significant difference (p-values < 0.0001) from the soils of the other two treatments with an average concentration of 6.77 ppm.

The average concentrations of lead uptake in the leaves, stems, and roots of Moringa trees grown in contaminated soil are shown in Figure 7. The leaves of all three treatments were not significantly different from each other (p-values > 0.05). However, the greatest average uptake was seen in the leaves of the Lead Only treatment at a value of 29.83 ppm. The uptake of lead by the stems also showed that there was not a significant difference between any of the treatments (p-values ranged from 0.51 to 0.66). However, the stems of the Lead & Mycorrhizae group saw the greatest uptake of lead averaging 69.35 ppm. For both the leaves and the stems, the Control treatment had the least amount of lead uptake. The roots of the Lead Only and the Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments were not significantly different (p-value of 0.99) from each other with averages of 80.05 ppm and 80.65 ppm, respectively. The roots of the Control treatment showed no lead uptake.

For the Lead Only treatment there were statistically significant differences (p-values < 0.05) between 'soil v leaves', 'soil v stems', and 'soil v roots' while the other three comparisons ('stems v roots', 'stems v leaves', and 'roots v leaves') were not significantly different from one another. Within the Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments, there were two sets of comparisons out of the six that did not show a significant difference from one another ('stem v roots' and 'stem v

leaves'). Due to the lack of lead uptake in the roots of the Control treatment, the only parts compared were the stems, soil, and leaves. The 'stem v soil' and 'soil v leaves' did not show a significant difference. Comparing the three treatments to each other showed no significant difference in the stem, leaf, and root uptake. However, the soil of the Control treatment versus both the Lead Only and Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments did show a significant difference because lead was added to the latter two treatments.

Table 2 shows the BFC, TF, and EF results of the plants in Experimental Design 1. Except for one enrichment factor for the Control treatment, all of the factors were less than 1. No TFs could be calculated for the control plants as there was no lead detected in the roots. The TFs and EFs for the stems were greater than the TFs and EFs for the leaves in both the Lead Only and Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments. The BCF for the Control treatment was zero while the other two treatments were 0.026 (Lead Only) and 0.023 (Lead & Mycorrhizae).

Figure 8 shows the height difference of the plants before and after contamination in the Lead Only, Lead & Mycorrhizae, and Control treatments. There was an increase seen in all three treatments that averaged approximately 20 centimeters. While there was no significant difference seen in height increase, the Lead & Mycorrhizae treatment averaged slightly more growth than the other two treatments.

## **Experimental design 2**

Results from the soil analysis showed that the treatments were not significantly different from each other based on the 95% confidence level used. The Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae treatment had the highest average at 6327.62 ppm followed by the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae treatment (5282.40 ppm) and then the Lead Control treatment (5579.07 ppm), Figure 9.

The Soil Pb Mycorrhizae treatment averaged a lower concentration of lead in the shoots at 6.84 ppm compared to Lead Control and Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae treatments which showed mean accumulations of 13.57 ppm and 11.96 ppm respectively (Figure 10). All three treatments were not significantly different from each other. The shoots took up a very small fraction of the total lead in the soil (< 0.3%).

The enrichment factors for the plants in Experimental Design 2 were also all less than one. The Lead Control had the greatest enrichment factor followed by Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae and then Soil Pb Mycorrhizae (0.0024 > 0.0019 > 0.0013).

#### Daily safe intake values

The safe daily quantities that a person can consume without exceeding the limit set by the FDA ranged from 0.004 g to 0.1 g. Table 3 and Table 4 show the amount of lead in grams that could be consumed daily without causing the blood lead level of an individual to exceed 5  $\mu$ g/dL.

# Discussion

The results from Experimental Design 1 showed that the roots had the greatest concentration of lead of the studied plant parts. This is likely due to the roots being the first point of contact the plant has with the contaminated soil. Additional energy would be required to move any metals from the roots into the shoots. Another potential explanation is that lead, due to its insolubility, is commonly retained in root cells so that it will not reach the xylem for further transportation into the plant shoots (Bravin et al. 2008; ITRC 2009; Kosegarten and Koyro 2001; Richau et al. 2009; Yang et al. 2006). It is also not unusual amongst heavy metals, in general, for only a minor amount to make it into the shoots (Page and Feller 2005; Page et al. 2006). Heavy metals in the soil frequently become immobilized in the roots, increasing accumulation and

subsequently detection rates (Gong and Tian 2019). High accumulation rates in the roots is not a rare trend as many plant species preferentially store lead in their roots when compared to other parts of the plant (Tangahu et al. 2011). Root metal accumulations have been known to increase with the use of mycorrhizae according to Li et al. (2009), however, this was not observed in this study. Root uptake by the Lead Only (80.05 ppm) and Lead & Mycorrhizae (80.65 ppm) treatments did not show a significant difference in uptake averaging a difference of only 0.60 ppm. Another possible explanation is that metals are sometimes found in high concentrations on the roots when excess metal solution precipitates onto them, however, this is likely not the case for this study because samples were thoroughly washed so excess lead precipitants should not be present (Prasad and De Olivieira Freitas 2003; US EPA 2000).

The Lead Only treatment averaged the highest accumulation for lead in leaves. However, there was no significant difference in uptake between any of the three treatments. This means that the addition of mycorrhizae to the soil did not have any effect on the uptake of lead in the leaves. For stem lead uptake, there was also no significant difference observed, but the Lead & Mycorrhizae treatment had the highest uptake of lead in the stems. The addition of mycorrhizae could potentially have caused this increase in lead uptake and over an increased period of time a significant difference between the treatments might have been observed. It is possible that the mycorrhizae and Moringa would have been able to establish a stronger relationship and produce different results over a longer time frame. A higher concentration of lead in the stems versus in the leaves was observed as well. According to Forte and Mutiti (2017) when studying *Helianthus annuus*, lead is not easily moved within plants and is more likely to be stored in stems rather than the leaves. The current study supports these findings since stem lead concentrations were higher than leaf lead concentrations. Tangahu et al. (2011) observed similar trends in their study in

which five different species of *Brassica* plants had higher concentrations of lead in the stems than the leaves. This could be due to plants trying to exclude excess harmful metals from the leaves to keep them clear to perform photosynthesis. It is well known that the xylem transports lead to the leaves and then the phloem redistributes it to other parts of the plant. However, in the case of the Moringa plants used for this study the only other places to store the lead is in the stems or roots which could potentially explain the results (Khan et al. 2014; Page and Feller 2005, 2015; Page et al. 2006; Riesen and Feller 2005; Yang et al. 2006).

Moringa is known to hyperaccumulate metals and hyperaccumulators tend to move metals from the soil into the shoots without retaining them in the roots (Amadi and Tanee 2014; Kramer 2010; Memon and Schroder 2009). However, the Lead Only and Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments had the highest concentration of lead in the roots versus any other plant parts. Liu et al. (2000) observed that many of the hyperaccumulators within the Genus *Brassica* also concentrate lead in their roots. Vamerali et al. (2009) noted the preferential retention of heavy metals in the roots of various members of the Genus *Populus*. Shtangeeva et al. (2004) found that lead, in comparison to other heavy metals, does not move efficiently from the roots of *Triticum vulgare* into its shoots. While hyperaccumulators should have more metals in their shoots, these studies show that lead tends to concentrate in the roots in a lot of plant species including some other hyperaccumulators. Potentially, lead behaves differently from other heavy metals causing this pattern of root accumulation seen in all these studies including the current one.

Many hyperaccumulators can perform phytoextraction which typically becomes more efficient with the addition of microorganisms like mycorrhizae (Chibuike and Obiora 2014; Van Ginneken et al. 2007). When studying *Brassica juncea* and *Pteris vittata*, Salido et al. (2003) determined that this addition can be crucial for mobilizing lead since it is typically very

stationary due to its insolubility. While sometimes the use of mycorrhizae increases uptake into the shoots like Liphadzi et al. (2003) observed in *Helianthus annuus, Brassica rapa, and Brassica juncea* this was not the case in Experimental Design 1. The lead accumulation in the leaves does not support this claim since all three treatments were not significantly different from each other despite one being treated with mycorrhizae. However, similarly to these results, a study by Rydlova and Vosatka (2003) found that the addition of mycorrhizae did not change lead uptake in *Agrostis capillaris* between mycorrhizae and non-mycorrhizae lab treatments that spanned a 20-week time frame.

Soil from the Lead Only and the Lead & Mycorrhizae treatments were not significantly different from each other in terms of lead accumulation (p-value of 0.51). This means any differences in lead uptake by the leaves, stems, and roots should not have been impacted by soil lead concentrations. In other studies, it has been concluded that the addition of mycorrhizae should reduce the soil lead concentration, mostly by making lead more bioavailable than normal so it can be concentrated in plants (Bano and Ashfaq 2013; Gong and Tian 2019; Meier et al. 2012). The soil lead concentration results from this study do not support those conclusions. Additionally, the soil from the Lead & Mycorrhizae showed a slightly higher average lead concentration than the Lead Only soil by a few hundred parts per million meaning mycorrhizae did not reduce the lead concentration of the soil.

Hussain et al. (2013) and Kabir et al. (2010) found that lead can reduce plant height. Results from the current study did not exactly experience this effect. All three treatments in Experimental Design 1 saw a continued increase in height after contamination, and there was no significant difference between any of the three treatments. However, the Lead Only treatment had the lowest average increase in height while the Lead & Mycorrhizae had the highest. There is a possibility the mycorrhizae allowed the latter treatment to have a higher average growth, but more experimentation would need to be conducted to confirm this assertion. The lack of difference among the treatments could also be an artifact of the growth time, the current study was not conducted for a long enough period of time for the Moringa to grow into trees. If the effects of mycorrhizae on tree growth is slow then these effects would be missed in a timelimited study such as this one.

The BCFs, TFs and EFs can be used to determine whether plants would be able to perform phytoremediation or stabilize the metals. The BCF looks at how much of the metal in the soil gets moved into the roots of the plant. The TF shows how much of the roots' metal concentrations can be moved into the stems or leaves. The EF looks at various parts of the shoots and the quantity of metals from the soil that were moved those parts (Brankovic et al. 2019; Nirola et al. 2015; Sagiroglu et al. 2006; Sinha et al. 2007; Wu et al. 2011). TFs with values > 1 mean that the metals move easily throughout the plant, which suggests it is a potential hyperaccumulator and may be good at performing phytoremediation (Kastratovic et al. 2014; Majid et al. 2014; Sagiroglu et al. 2006; Wu and Sun 1998). If the EF is > 1, also shows that there is a high likelihood the plant can effectively perform phytoremediation (Adesodun et al. 2010). A BCF > 1 also means the plants have a high phytoremediation potential. However, if the value of the BCF is < 1 the plant can absorb metals but not accumulate them (Alaboudi et al. 2018; Fitz and Wenzel 2002; Mendez and Maier 2008; Satpathy et al. 2014; Yoon et al 2006). The results from the current study showed that all of the values calculated were < 1 except for the EF for the leaves of the Control treatment. It can be concluded that Moringa oleifera that is grown for just a few weeks does not have the potential to perform phytoextraction. Moreover, these results also show higher concentrations of lead in the roots than in any other plant parts.

Based on Yoon et al. (2006), the young *Moringa oleifera* from our study would not be useful for phytostabilization. However, Gajic et al. (2018) suggest that plants with either a BCF < 1 and TF > 1 or plants with a BCF and a TF both < 1 can phytostabilize and the young Moringa from our study falls into the latter category. Based on the results from this study (Table 2), we would suggest pairing Moringa with other plants that can either phytostabilize or phytoextract until more research is conducted to see the effect of growth time on *Moringa oleifera's* ability to phytoremediate metals (Schnoor 1997).

The concentrations of lead in the soil from Experimental Design 2 were not significantly different from each other. This was the expected result as all three treatments were contaminated with 50 mL of a 10,000 ppm lead nitrate solution. This means that the shoot uptakes should not have been affected by any variation in soil lead concentration since no statistical difference was observed.

Lead concentrations in the shoots of the three treatments were not significantly different from each other based on ANOVA test results. The application of mycorrhizae did not affect the uptake of lead. This greenhouse experiment was conducted over a shorter time period (66 days overall), than Experimental Design 1 and shows mycorrhizae had less effect on uptake. It appears that mycorrhizae added to plants with a shorter growth time had less impact on lead uptake by *Moringa oleifera* plants. This could potentially be a result of the mycorrhizae not being able to effectively colonize the roots in a short time and/or the general immobility tendencies of lead. More time is likely needed for the plant to create an effective symbiotic relationship with the fungi and for it to mobilize lead. Further research is needed to better explain the results from this study. Due to the minute amount of the plants that could be consumed safely, it is not recommended that individuals consume Moringa grown in highly contaminated soils. The likelihood that an individual could consume enough Moringa to reap the medicinal benefits of the plant but not risk raising their BLL over the CDC safety limit is very low. The practice of consuming Moringa grown in highly contaminated areas such as the neighborhood near the Broken Hill Mine in Kabwe should not continue due to the risk of lead exposure. This practice becomes more dangerous when one thinks of the other toxic metals present in the plants (Flannery et al. 2020).

# Acknowledgments

I would like to thank the faculty and students from Georgia College & State University for their help and support throughout the duration of this project. I would also like to thank the National Science Foundation for their financial support.

# References

- Adesodun J, Atayese M, Agbaje T, Osadiaye B, Mafe O, Soretire A. 2010. Phytoremediation potentials of sunflowers (*Tithonia diversifolia* and *Helianthus annuus*) for metals in soils contaminated with zinc and lead nitrates. Water Air Soil Pollut 207(1-4):195-201. doi: 10.1007/s11270-009-0128-3.
- Alaboudi KA, Ahmed B, Brodie G. 2018. Phytoremediation of Pb and Cd contaminated soils by using sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*) plant. Ann Agric Sci 63(1):123-127. doi: 10.1016/j.aoas.2018.05.007.
- Amadi N, Tanee FBG. 2014. Efficacy of *Moringa oleifera* as a phytoextraction plant in the remediation of heavy metals polluted soil. Afr J Plant Sci 8(12):546-553. doi:10.5897/ajps2014.1226.
- Anwar F, Latif S, Ashraf M, Gilani AH. 2007. *Moringa oleifera*: a food plant with multiple medicinal uses. Phytother Res 21(1):17-25. doi:10.1002/ptr.2023.
- Bano SA, Ashfaq D. 2013. Role of mycorrhiza to reduce heavy metal stress. Nat Sci 5(12A):16-20. doi:10.4236/ns.2013.512A003.
- Bello O, Naidu R, Rahman MM, Liu Y, Dong Z. 2016. Lead concentration in the blood of the general population living near a lead-zinc mine site, Nigeria: Exposure pathways. Sci Total Environ 542A:908-914. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.10.143.
- Brankovic SR, Glisic RM, Simic Z, Dekic VR, Jovanovic MM, Topuzovic MD. 2019.
   Bioaccumulation, translocation and phytoremediation by endemic serpentinophyte
   Artemis alba Turra. Kragujev J Sci 41(2019):159-168. doi: 10.5937/KgJSci1941159B.

- Bravin MN, Travassac F, Le Floch M, Hinsinger P, Garnier JM. 2008. Oxygen input controls the spatial and temporal dynamics of arsenic at the surface of a flooded paddy soil and in the rhizosphere of lowland rice (*Oryza sativa* L.): A microcosm study. Plant Soil 312(1):207-218. doi: 10.1007/s11104-007-9532-x.
- Cafasso J. 2018. Lead poisoning. San Francisco (CA): Healthline; [accessed 2019 Oct 14]. https://www.healthline.com/health/lead-poisoning.
- Chibuike GU, Obiora SC. 2014. Heavy metal polluted soils: effect on plants and bioremediation methods. Appl Environ Soil Sci 2014: 1-12. doi:10.1155/2014/752708.
- Chukwu A, Oji KK. 2018. Assessment of Pb, Zn, As, Ni, Cu, Cr and Cd in agricultural soil around settlements of abandoned lead-zinc mine in Mkpuma Ekwoku, South-eastern, Nigeria. J Appl Sci Environ Manage 22:1485-1488. doi:10.4314/jasem.v22i9.21.
- Cronan KM. 2019. Lead Poisoning. Jacksonville (Fl): KidsHealth from Nemours; [accessed 2019 Oct 14]. https://kidshealth.org/en/parents/lead-poisoning.html.
- Fahey J. 2005. Moringa oleifera: a review of the medical evidence for its nutritional, therapeutic, and prophylactic properties. Part 1. Trees Life J 1:1-15. doi: 10.1201/9781420039078.ch12.
- Fitz WJ, Wenzel WW. 2002. Arsenic transformations in the soil-rhizosphere-plant system: fundamentals and potential application to phytoremediation. J Biotechnol 99(3):259-278. doi: 10.1016/S0168-1656(02)00218-3.
- Flannery BM, Dolan LC, Hoffman-Pennesi D, Gavelek A, Jones OE, Kanwal R, Wolpert B, Gensheimer K, Dennis S, Fitzpatrick S. 2020. U.S. Food and Drug Administration's

interim reference levels for dietary lead exposure in children and women of childbearing age. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 110:1-20. doi: 10.1016/j.yrtph.2019.104516.

- Foidl N, Makkar HPS, Becker K. 2001. Potential of *Moringa oleifera* for agricultural and industrial uses. In: Fugile LJ, editor. The miracle tree: the multiple attributes of Moringa.
  Wageningen (The Netherlands): CTA Publications. p. 45-76.
- Forte J, Mutiti S. 2017. Phytoremediation potential of *Helianthus annuus* and *Hydrangea paniculate* in copper and lead-contaminated soil. Water Air Soil Pollut 228(77):1-11. doi: 10.1007/s11270-017-3249-0.
- Gajic G, Djurdjevic L, Kostic O, Jaric S, Mitrovic M, Pavlovic P. 2018. Ecological potential of plants for phytoremediation and ecorestoration of fly ash deposits and mine wastes. Front Environ Sci 6(124):1-24. doi: 10.3389/fenvs.2018.00124.
- Gong X, Tian DQ. 2019. Study on the effect of arbuscular mycorrhiza on the absorption of heavy metal elements in soil by plants. IOP Conf Ser: Earth Environ Sci 267(5):1-7. doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/267/5/052064.
- Hussain A, Abbas N, Arshad F, Akram M, Khan ZI, Ahmad K, Mansha M, Mirzaei F. 2013. Effects of diverse doses of lead (Pb) on different growth attributes of *Zea mays* L. Agr Sci 4(5):262-265. doi:10.4236.as.2013.45037.
- Interstate Technology and Regulatory Council (ITRC). 2009. Phytotechnology technical and regulatory guidance and decision trees. Washington (DC): SCRIBD; [accessed 2020 Apr 25]. https://www.scribd.com/document/67998102/Phytotechnology-Technical-and-Regulatory-Guidance-and-Decision-Trees-Revised

- Jaishankar M, Tseten T, Anbalagan N, Matthew BB, Beeregowda KN. 2014. Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals. Interdiscip Toxicol 7(2):60-72. doi: 10.2478/intox-2014-0009.
- Kabir M, Iqbal MZ, Shafiq M. 2010. Effects of lead on seedling growth of *Thespesia populnea*L. Adv Environ Biol 3(2): 184-190. doi: 10.17221/147/2009-PSE.
- Kastratovic V, Krivokapic S, Bigovic M, Durovic D, Blagojevic N. 2014. Bioaccumulation and translocation of heavy metals by *Ceratophyllum demersum* from the Skadar Lake, Montenegro. J Serb Chem Soc 79(11):1445-1460. doi: 10.2298/JSC140409074K.
- Khan MA, Castro-Guerrero N, Medoza-Cozatl DG. 2014. Moving toward a precise nutrition: preferential loading of seeds with essential nutrients over non-essential toxic elements. Front Plant Sci 5(51):1-6. doi:10.3389/fpls.2014.00051.
- Kosegarten H, Koyro HW. 2001. Apoplastic accumulation of iron in the epidermis of maize (*Zea mays*) roots grown in calcareous soil. Physiol Plant 113(4):515-522. doi:10.1034/j.1339-3054.2001.1130410.x.
- Kramer, U. 2010. Metal hyperaccumulation in plants. Annu Rev of Plant Biol 61:517-534. doi: 10.1146/annurev-arplant-042809-112156.
- Li Y, Peng J, Shi P, Zhao B. 2009. The effect of Cd in mycorrhizal development and enzyme activity of *Glomus mosseae* and *Glomus intraradices* in *Astragalus sinicus* L. Chemosphere 75(7):894-899. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2009.01.046.

- Liphadzi MS, Kirkham MB, Mankin KR, Paulsen GM. 2003. EDTA-assisted heavy-metal uptake by poplar and sunflower grown at a long-term sewage-sludge farm. Plant Soil 257(1):171-182. doi: 10.1023/A:1026294830323.
- Liu D, Jiang W, Liu C, Xin C, Hou W. 2000. Uptake and accumulation of lead by roots, hypocotyls and shoots of Indian mustard [*Brassica juncea* (L.)]. Bioresour Technol 71(3):273-277. doi: 10.1016/S0960-8524(99)00082-6.
- Majid, SN, Khwakaram AI, Mam Rasul AM, Ahmed ZH. 2014. Bioaccumulation, enrichment and translocation factors of some heavy metals in *Typha angustifolia* and *Phragmites Australis* species growing along Qalyasan Stream in Sulaimani City/ IKR. J. Zankoy Sulaimani-A 16(4): 93-109. doi: 10.17656/jzs.10350.
- Mathee A, Kootbodien T, Kapwata T, Naicker N. 2018. Concentrations of arsenic and lead in residential garden soil for four Johannesburg neighborhoods. Environ Res 167:524-527. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2018.08.012.
- Meier S, Borie F, Bolan N, Cornejo P. 2012. Phytoremediation of metal-polluted soils by arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. Crit Rev Environ Sci Technol 42(7):741-775. doi: 10.1080/10643389.2010.528518.
- Memon AR, Schroder P. 2009. Implications of metal accumulation mechanisms to phytoremediation. Environ Sci Pollut Res 16(2):162-175. doi: 10.1007/s11356-008-0079-z.
- Mendez MO, Maier RM. 2008. Phytostabilization of mine tailings in arid and semiarid environments- an emerging remediation technology. Environ Health Perspect 116(3):278-283. doi: 10.1289/ehp.10608.

- Nirola R, Megharaj M, Palanisami T, Aryal R, Venkasteswarlu K, Naidu R. 2015. Evaluation of metal uptake factors of native trees colonizing an abandoned copper mine- a quest for phytostabilization. J Sust Min 14(3):115-123. doi: 10.1016/j.jsm.2015.11.001.
- Page V, Feller U. 2005. Selective transport of zinc, manganese, nickel, cobalt and cadmium in the root system and transfer to the leaves in young wheat plants. Ann Bot 96(3):425-434. doi: 10.1093/aob/mci189.
- Page V, Feller U. 2015. Heavy metals in crop plants: transport and redistribution processes on the whole plant level. Agron 2015(5):447-463. doi: 10.3390/agronomy5030447.
- Page V, Weisskopf L, Feller U. 2006. Heavy metals in white lupin: uptake, root-to-shoot transfer and redistribution within the plant. New Phytol 171(2):329-341. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2006.01756.
- Prasad, M.N.V., and H.M. De Oliveira Freitas. 2003. Metal hyperaccumulation in plantsbiodiversity prospecting for phytoremediation technology. Electron J Biotechnol 6(3):110-146. doi:10.2225/vol6-issue3-fulltext-6.
- Richau KH, Kozhevnikova AD, Seregin IV, Vooijs R, Koevoets PLM, Smith JAC, Ivanov VB, Schat H. 2009. Chelation by histidine inhibits the vacuolar sequestration of nickel in roots of the hyperaccumulator *Thlaspi caerulescens*. New Phytol 183:106-116. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.02826.x.
- Riesen O, Feller U. 2005. Redistribution of nickel, cobalt, manganese, zinc and cadmium via the phloem in young and maturing wheat. J Plant Nutr 28(3):421-430. doi: 10.1081/PLN-200049153.

- Rydlova J, Vosatka M. 2003. Effect of *Glomus intraradices* isolated from Pb- contaminated soil on Pb uptake by *Agrostis capillaris* is changed by its cultivation in a metal-free substrate. Folia Geobot 38(2):155-165. doi:10.1007/BF02803148.
- Safi JM, Yassin MM, El-Nahhal YZ, Abed YA, Safi MJ, Suleiman HD. 2019. Childhood lead poisoning in Gaza Strip, the Palestinian authority. J Trace Elem Med Biol 54:118-125. doi: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2019.04.004.
- Sagiroglu A, Sasmaz A, Sen O. 2006. Hyperaccumulator plants of the Keban mining district and their possible impact on the environment. Pol J Environ Stud 15(2):317-325. doi: 10. 1.1.488.7191.
- Salido AL, Hasty KL, Lim JM, Butcher DJ. 2003. Phytoremediation of arsenic and lead in contaminated soil using Chinese brake ferns (*Pteris vittata*) and Indian mustard (*Brassica juncea*). Int J Phytoremed 5(2):89-103. doi: 10.1080/713610173.
- Satpathy D, Reddy MV, Dhal SP. 2014. Risk assessment of heavy metals contamination in paddy soil, plants, and grains (*Oryza sativa* L.) at the East Coast of India. J Biomed Biotechnol 2014(3-4):1-11. doi: 10.1155/2014/545473.
- Schnoor JL. 1997. Phytoremediation. Pittsburgh (PA): Ground-Water Remediation Technologies Analysis Center. Report No.: TE-98-01. [accessed 2020 June 24]. https://cluin.org/download/toolkit/phyto\_e.pdf.
- Shtangeeva I, Laiho JVP, Kahelin H, Gobran GR. 2004. Phytoremediation of metalcontaminated soils. Paper presented at: the Division of Environmental Chemistry American Chemical Society; Anaheim, CA.

- Sinha RK, Herat S, Tandon PK. 2007. Phytoremediation: role of plants in contaminated site management. In: Singh SN, Tripathi RD, editors. Environmental Bioremediation Technologies. Berlin (Germany): Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. p. 315-330.
- Soliman WS, Sugiyama S. 2016. Phytoremediation and tolerance capacity of *Moringa* to cadmium and its relation to nutrients content. Pollut Res 35:23-27.
- Stewart AG. 2019. Mining is bad for health: a voyage of discovery. Environ Geochem Health 42:1153-1165. doi: 10.1007/s10653-019-00367-7.
- Tangahu BV, Abdullah SRS, Basri H, Idris M, Anuar N, Mukhlisin M. 2011. A review on heavy metals (As, Pb, and Hg) uptake by plants through phytoremediation. Int J Chem Eng 2011:1-31. doi: 10.1155/2011/939161.
- Tirima S, Bartrem C, von Lindern I, von Braun M, Lind D, Anka SM, Abdullahi A. 2016. Environmental remediation to address childhood lead poisoning epidemic due to artisanal gold mining in Zamfara, Nigeria. Environ Health Perspect 124:1471-1478. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1510145.
- United States Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 2000. Introduction to phytoremediation: fact sheet and order information. Cincinatti (OH): National Service Center for Environmental Publications; [accessed 2020 Apr 13]. https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPDF.cgi/10002SNO.PDF?Dockey=10002SNO.PDF Accessed 13 April 2020.
- Vamerali T, Bandiera M, Coletto L, Zannetti F, Dickinson NM, Mosca G. 2009.
  Phytoremediation trials on metal- and arsenic- contaminated pyrite wastes (Torviscosa, Italy). Environ Pollut 157(3):887-894. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2008.11.003.

- Van Ginneken L, Meers E, Guisson R, Ruttens A. 2007. Phytoremediation for heavy metalcontaminated soils combined with bioenergy production. J Environ Eng Landsc Manage 15(4):227-236. doi: 10.1080/16486897.2007.9636935.
- World Bank. 2011. Implementation completion and results report: Copperbelt environment project. Kabwe (Zambia): The World Bank. Report No.: ICR00001904. [accessed 2019 Aug 8].
  http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/615451468170065644/pdf/ICR19040P07096 Osclosed0Dec027020110.pdf.
- Wu FY, Sun EJ. 1998. Effects of copper, zinc, nickel, chromium, and lead on the growth of water convolvulus in water culture. J Environ Protect 21:63-72.
- Wu Q, Wang S, Thangavel P, Li Q, Zheng H, Bai J, Qiu R. 2011. Phytostabilization potential of *Jatropha curcas* L. in polymetallic acid mine tailings. Int J Phytoremed 13(8):788-804. doi: 10.1080/15226514.2010.525562.
- Yabe J, Nakayama SMM, Ikenaka Y, Yohannes YB, Bortey-Sam N, Oroszlany B, Muzandu K, Choongo K, Kabalo AN, Ntapisha J, et al. 2015. Lead poisoning in children from townships in the vicinity of a lead-zinc mine in Kabwe, Zambia. Chemosphere 119:941-947. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2014.09.028.
- Yang X, Li T, Yang J, He Z, Lu L, Meng F. 2006. Zinc compartmentation in root, transport into xylem, and absorption into leaf cells in the hyperaccumulating species of *Sedum alfredii* Hance. Planta 224:185-195. doi: 10.1007/s00425-005-0194-8.

Yoon J, Cao X, Zhou Q, Ma LQ. 2006. Accumulation of Pb, Cu, and Zn in native plants growing on a contaminated Florida site. Sci Total Environ 368(2-3):456-464. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2006.01.016. Table 1. Formulas for calculating the various phytoremediation factors.

Phytoremediation Factor	Formula	Formula Key
Bioconcentration (BCF)	$BCF = M_{root} / M_{soil}$	$M_{root}-metal\ concentration\ in\ root$
		M <sub>stem</sub> - metal concentration in stem
Translocation (TF)	$TF_{stem} = M_{stem} / M_{root}$	$M_{\text{leaf}}$ - metal concentration in leaf
	$TF_{leaf} = M_{leaf} / M_{root}$	$M_{soil}$ – metal concentration in soil
		$M_{shoot}$ - average metal concentration
Enrichment (EF)	$EF_{stem} = M_{stem} / M_{soil}$	in lear & stern
	$EF_{leaf} = M_{leaf} / M_{soil}$	
	$EF_{shoot} = M_{shoot} / M_{soil}$	

Phytoremediation Factor	Lead Only Treatment	Lead & Mycorrhizae Treatment	Control Treatment
Translocation Factor Stems	0.41	0.86	
Translocation Factor Leaves	0.37	0.15	
Enrichment Factor Stems	0.011	0.020	0.59
Enrichment Factor Leaves	0.0098	0.0034	1.48
<b>Bioconcentration Factor</b>	0.026	0.023	0.0

Table 2. The results for Experimental Design 1 from the calculated phytoremediation factors.

Table 3. Daily allowable intake of lead in grams for children and adults based on the plant parts from Experimental Design 1. The amounts were calculated using the FDA's Interim Reference Level for daily lead consumption.

Treatment	Plant Part	Average Concentration (ppm)	Daily allowable intake for children to not exceed 3ug (g)	Daily allowable intake for adults to not exceed 12.5ug (g)
Lead Only	Leaves	29.8	1.00 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	4.19 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>
	Stems	32.6	9.20 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>	3.83 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>
	Roots	80.1	3.74 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>	1.56 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>
Lead &				
Mycorrhizae	Leaves	11.8	2.54 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	1.05 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>
	Stems	69.4	4.32 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>	1.80 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>
	Roots	80.7	3.71 x 10 <sup>.3</sup>	1.54 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>
Control				
	Leaves	10.0	2.99 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	1.24 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>
	Stems	4.0	7.49 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	3.12 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>
	Roots	0.0	N/A	N/A

Table 4. Daily allowable intake of lead in grams for children and adults based on the shoots of Experimental Design 2. The values were calculated using the FDA's Interim Reference Level for daily consumption of lead.

Treatment	Average	Daily allowable intake	Daily allowable intake
	Concentration	for children to not	for adults to not exceed
	(ppm)	exceed 3 ug	12.5 ug
		(g)	(g)
Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae	12.0	2.49 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	1.04 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>
Soil Pb Mycorrhizae	6.8	4.41 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	1.83 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>
Lead Only	13.6	2.20 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	9.19 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>



Figure 1





Figure 2



Figure 3



Figure 4


Figure 5



Figure 6



Figure 7



Figure 8



Figure 9



Figure 10

## **Figure Citations**

Figure 1A) The early stage of Moringa plant germination. Figure 1B) The Moringa plants once they were transplanted into larger pots. Figure 1C) The transplant of one of the Moringa plants.

Figure 2A, 2B) The Moringa plants in the control treatment of Design 1. They were not contaminated with lead solution.

Figure 3A) The leaves from the Moringa plants. 3B) The stems of the tree were cut at the soil line. 3C) The roots extracted from the soil.

Figure 4A) The roots of the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae being dipped in mycorrhizae. 4B) The plants from the Soil Pb Mycorrhizae treatment. 4C) The Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae treatment plants. 4D) The plants in the Lead Control.

Figure 5A) An example of the shoots (the combined leaves and stems) of the plants of Experimental Design 2. 5B) The roots of some of the smaller Moringa plants.

Figure 6) Lead Concentration in the soil from Experimental Design 1.

Figure 7) A graph depicting the uptake of lead by Moringa plant parts from Experimental Design 1.

Figure 8) The height difference of the Lead Only, Lead & Mycorrhizae, and Control treatments from Experimental Design 1.

Figure 9) Soil lead concentrations in the Liquid Pb Mycorrhizae, Soil Pb Mycorrhizae, and Lead Control treatment groups.

Figure 10) Lead Concentration in Shoots of Moringa trees in Experimental Design 2.

## **Chapter 4**

## Conclusion

This study reveals new information on how Moringa could potentially work in remediating contaminated soils since most of the previous research has been on the use of dried, powdered Moringa seeds in aqueous environments. The study also provides some knowledge about how Moringa distributes lead, arsenic, uranium, and selenium once taken up within the plant. Plus, it offers some insight about how Moringa responds to different applications of mycorrhizae.

Results from the field research showed that Moringa stored most of the lead, arsenic, and uranium in the bark and selenium in the leaves. The cores concentrated the least amount of all the metals studied. The relatively high accumulation of metals in the bark could be explained by the redistribution of metals to parts of the plant that are not essential for photosynthesis via the phloem. It could also potentially be due to plants using metals as a method of deterrence against herbivore consumption.

In the lab experiment of this study, it was observed that mycorrhizae application did not significantly affect the uptake of lead nitrate solution in the roots. The addition of mycorrhizae to the roots and soil only showed a minor difference in uptake. Despite a slightly higher uptake rate of lead in the absence of mycorrhizae, there was no significant difference in the uptake of lead in the leaves and plant growth (height) of any of the three treatments. Results from this study show that the method of mycorrhizae application (liquid mycorrhizae poured onto the soils or solid mycorrhizae application directly onto the roots and in the soil) did not produce a significant difference in lead uptake even though the use of a liquid mycorrhizae solution resulted in higher lead concentrations being detected in that treatment. The results also showed that this was not

due to a difference in soil lead concentration since there was no significant difference in accumulation.

Through the calculation of the enrichment, bioconcentration, and translocation factors, the lab study determined Moringa would be better suited for phytostabilization versus phytoextraction. The field study showed that unless enough trees could be successfully planted Moringa would not be an ideal means of phytoremediation in a heavy metal contaminated area. Moringa could likely be used to stabilize some of the soils in contaminated areas but there are other options that would be more beneficial for remediating mining areas.

This study concluded that the consumption of Moringa trees grown in contaminated soils should not be continued as it increases potential exposure to heavy metals. Across both the lab and field studies, the varying lead concentrations showed that no more than 1 gram of Moringa could be consumed a day without risking raising one's blood lead level over the CDC recommended safety limit (5 ug/dL). The benefit from the medicinal values of the tree would be cancelled out by the damage done by putting high concentrations of lead and other toxic metals in their bodies because of the high amounts that need to be consumed for medicinal purposes. Based on results from this it can be concluded that Moringa trees should not be planted for simultaneous use as a nutritional supplement and as a phytoremediator.